CITY of EL CAJON PURCHASING DIVISION





INVITATION TO BID FOR

Transit Facility Improvements 2019



JOB NO. PW3646 BID NUMBER: 017-19

DUE BEFORE: October 4, 2018

Yazmin Arellano Deputy Director of Public Works

TO BE USED IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE "2012 STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS FOR PUBLIC WORKS CONSTRUCTION" (GREEN BOOK), "2012 SAN DIEGO COUNTY REGIONAL SUPPLEMENT TO THE STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS" & "2012 SAN DIEGO REGIONAL STANDARD DRAWINGS", ADOPTED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON MARCH 25, 2014.

Transit Facility Improvements 2019

BID NO. 017-19 ENGINEERING JOB NO. PW3646

CONTENTS

TITLE PA	\GE
NOTICE INVITING SEALED BIDS	4
INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS	
GENERAL CONDITIONS	
ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS	9
ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS	
ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; INTENT	11
ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; PHYSICAL CONDITIONS	11
ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE	12
ARTICLE 6 - THE CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	13
ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK	
ARTICLE 8 - THE OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES	18
ARTICLE 9 - OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION.	18
ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK	21
ARTICLE 11 - CORRECTION OF WORK AFTER COMPLETION	23
ARTICLE 12 - PAYMENTS TO THE CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION	23
ARTICLE 13 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION	25
ARTICLE 14 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION	26
ARTICLE 15 - MISCELLANEOUS	27
ARTICLE 16 - CALIFORNIA STATE REQUIREMENTS	
SPECIAL CONDITIONS	33
1. PRE-BID CONFERENCE	33
2. INFORMATION ITEMS	33
3. ALTERNATES	33
4. SPECIALTY ITEMS	33
5. UNDERGROUND UTILITIES	33
6. STORMWATER MANAGEMENT AND DISCHARGE CONTROL	33
7. MODIFICATIONS, PERFORMANCE, PAYMENT	36
8. TRAFFIC CONTROL	36
9. WASTE HAULING	36

•

10. NON-WORKING DAYS 2018	36
11. CITY HALL OFFICE HOURS	37
12. PROJECT MANAGEMENT DOCUMENTATION & ADMINSTRATION	37
13. LCP TRACKER SOFTWARE (CERTIFIED PAYROLLS)	37
SPECIAL PROVISIONS	
SECTION 1 PRECEDENCE OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	39
SECTION 2 BEGINNING OF WORK AND TIME FOR COMPLETION	39
SECTION 3 MISCELLANEOUS	
SECTION 4 DESCRIPTION OF WORK	40
SECTION 5 TESTING & SURVEYING	41
SECTION 6 UTILITIES	41
SECTION 7 LAWS TO BE OBSERVED	
SECTION 8 CONSTRUCTION DETAILS	42
SECTION 9 MATERIALS CERTIFICATIONS	45
SECTION 10 SUBSTITUTIONS	45
SECTION 11 EMPLOYMENT RECORDS	45
SECTION 12 EXTRA WORK	46
SECTION 13 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT	46
SECTION 14 FINAL COMPLETION	46
BIDDER'S CHECK LIST	47
NON-COLLUSION DECLARATION	48
BIDDER'S BOND TO ACCOMPANY PROPOSAL	49
DESIGNATION OF WORKER CLASSIFICATIONS	51
DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS	52
BIDDER'S STATEMENT REGARDING INSURANCE COVERAGE	54
EXPERIENCE STATEMENT	55
BID	56
SAMPLE OF PERFORMANCE BOND	58
SAMPLE OF LABOR AND MATERIAL BOND	59
SAMPLE OF CERTIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR	60
DIVISION 2. GENERAL PROVISIONS	61
Council Policy D-3	62
Appendix A- Sample Photo of Existing Bus Shelter	70
Appendix B- List of project locations	71

CITY OF EL CAJON

NOTICE INVITING SEALED BIDS

PUBLIC PROJECT:	Transit Facility Improvements 2019
	Engineering Job No. PW3646
	Bid No. 017-19

BIDS MUST BE RECEIVED <u>BEFORE</u> :	2:00 p.m. on October 4, 2018
BIDS TO BE OPENED AT:	2:00 p.m. on October 4, 2018
PLACE OF RECEIPT OF BIDS:	City Hall 1 st Floor, Lobby Counter 200 Civic Center Way El Cajon, CA 92020

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the City of El Cajon, California will receive sealed bids before the time and date set forth above, for the above project. All bids shall be made on the forms furnished by the City and shall be opened and publicly read aloud at the above stated time and place of bid receipt identified above.

Reference is made to the specifications and detailed drawings for said work, on file in the office of the City Engineer, in accordance with which said work shall be done a copy of said specifications and the bid forms may be downloaded from the City website <u>www.cityofelcajon.us</u> or obtained at the office of the Purchasing Agent for a fee of \$8.00 (plus \$7.00 postage, if mailing is requested). This amount is not refundable.

A pre-bid conference will not be held for this project.

The general prevailing wage rate of per diem wages, as determined by the Director of Industrial Relations, are available from the DIR website at <u>www.dir.ca.gov/OPRL/Pwd.</u> Any successful bidder who intends to use a craft of classifications not shown on the general prevailing wage determinations may be required to pay the wage rate of the craft or classification most closely related to it as shown in the general determinations effective at the time of the call for bids.

All bids submitted shall be accompanied by a check made payable to the City of El Cajon, and certified by a responsible bank, in an amount which shall not be less than 10% of the amount of the bid, or by a surety bond for said amount and so payable, executed by a surety company authorized to do business in the State of California, and satisfactory to said City.

A Performance Bond and Labor and Material Bond, each in an amount equal to 100% of the contract price, shall be executed by the successful bidder within ten days after the Notice of Award of Contract has been mailed. Securities or bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit may be substituted for any moneys withheld to ensure performance of the contract, pursuant to Section 22300 of the California Public Contract Code.

Bids shall be delivered to the Purchasing Agent at the 1st floor, Lobby Counter of City Hall, 200 Civic Center Way, El Cajon, California 92020. At the time fixed for receiving bids, all bids will be publicly opened, examined and declared. The results of the bidding and the calculations of the bids will be reported to the City Council at a meeting subsequent to the date above set for the opening of bids.

The City Council reserves the right to reject any and all bids if it considers it necessary to do so for the public good, and it may reject the bid of any bidder who has been delinquent or unfaithful in any former contract with the City.

NOTE: No bid will be accepted from a Contractor who has not been licensed in accordance with the provisions of Division 3, Chapter 9, Section 7000 et. seq., of the Business and Professions Code.

A contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to bid on, be listed in a bid proposal, subject to the requirements of Section 4104 of the Public Contract Code, or engage in the performance of any contract for public work, as defined in this chapter, unless currently registered and qualified to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code. It is not a violation of this section for an unregistered contractor to submit a bid that is authorized by Section 7029.1 of the Business and Professions Code or by Section 10164 or 20103.5 of the Public Contract Code, provided the contractor is registered to perform the public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the time the contract is awarded.

This project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

<u>/s/ Nahid Razi</u> Purchasing Agent September 6, 2018

INFORMATION FOR BIDDERS

1. GENERAL INFORMATION - The Purchasing Agent of the City of El Cajon, California, will receive at City Hall, 200 Civic Center Way, El Cajon, CA 92020, until the time stated in the Notice Inviting Sealed Bids, proposals for Bid No. 017-19 for supplying material and labor for **Transit Facility Improvements 2019**. Bid documents may be examined and/or obtained on the City's website at <u>www.cityofelcajon.us</u> (Select the "Bidding Opportunities" link under the "Doing Business" tab) or the Finance Department, 5th Floor, 200 Civic Center Way, El Cajon, CA 92020. All bid documents related to this solicitation will be posted by the City on the City's website as indicated above. In the event the bid document is obtained through any means other than the City's website, the City will not be responsibile for the completeness, accuracy or timeliness of the Bid document. It is the bidder's responsibility to ensure that the most complete and current version of the bid document has been downloaded or otherwise obtained, including any addenda. Bids shall be enclosed in a sealed envelope or package bearing the name of the bidder, the bid number, bid due date, and bid title. A bid will not be accepted, nor any contract or subcontract entered into without proof of the contractor and, if applicable, subcontractor's current registration to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code.

2. UNSEALED BIDS – Any bids/proposals presented/submitted in an unsealed envelope or package will be rejected.

3. EXAMINATION OF PLANS - The bidder is required to examine carefully the site of the proposal, specifications, requirements, and contract forms for the work contemplated, and it will be assumed that the bidder has investigated and is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered, as to the character, quality, and quantities of work to be performed and materials to be furnished, and as to the requirements of the specifications. It is mutually agreed that submission of a proposal shall be considered prima facie evidence that the bidder has made such examination.

Should a bidder find discrepancies in, or omissions from the specifications, or should bidder be in doubt as to their true meaning, bidder may submit to the Purchasing Agent a written request for prior to PM. September 20. 2018 to email: thereof 5:00 interpretation an purchasing@cityofelcajon.us or fax: (619) 588-1190. The person submitting the request shall be responsible for its prompt delivery. Any interpretation of, or change in the documents will be made only by an addendum issued to each person to whom specifications have been issued, and shall become part of any contract awarded. The City will not be responsible for any other explanation or interpretations.

4. PROPOSAL FORM - All proposals must be made upon blank forms to be obtained from the City Purchasing Agent at City Hall, El Cajon. All proposals must give the prices proposed both in writing and figures, and must be signed by the bidder, with his address. If the proposal is made by an individual, his name and post office address must be shown. If made by a firm or partnership, the name and post office address of each member of the firm or partnership must be shown. If made by a corporation, the proposal must show the name of the state under the laws of which the corporation was chartered, and the names, titles, and business addresses of the president, secretary, and treasurer. Bids are to be verified before submission as they cannot be corrected or altered or signed after bids are opened.

5. ADDENDA - Any addenda issued by the City during the time of bidding shall be covered in the bid and shall be made a part of the contract. It is the bidder's responsibility to ensure that the most complete and current version of the bid document has been downloaded or otherwise obtained, including any addenda. Bids received without acknowledgment of applicable addenda

may be rejected.

6. REJECTION OF PROPOSALS - Rejection of Proposals containing alterations, erasures, or irregularities. Proposals may be rejected if they show any alterations of form, additions not called for, conditional or alternative bids, incomplete bids, erasures or irregularities of any kind.

The right is reserved to reject any and all proposals.

7. BIDDER'S SECURITY - All bids shall be presented under sealed cover and shall be accompanied by Cashier's Check, Certified Check, or satisfactory Bidder's Bond issued by a California admitted surety insurer in the form as included in the bid documents, made payable to the City of El Cajon, for an amount equal to at least ten percent (10%) of the amount of said bid, and no bids shall be considered unless such bid deposit is enclosed therewith.

8. RETURN OF BIDDER'S SECURITY – Bid bonds guaranteeing proposals rejected by the City of El Cajon shall become null and void and will not be returned. All other proposal securities will be held in accordance with PCC, Section 20929 "...Upon an award to the lowest bidder, the security of an unsuccessful bidder shall be returned in a reasonable period of time, but in no event shall that security be held by the agency or district beyond 60 days from the time the award is made."

9. AWARD OF CONTRACT - The award of the contract, if it be awarded, will be to the lowest responsible bidder whose proposal complies with all the requirements prescribed. The City, however, reserves the right to reject any or all bids, or to waive any minor irregularities or informalities in the bid. Whenever additive or deductive items are included in a bid, the lowest bid shall be the lowest bid price on the base contract without consideration of the prices on the additive or deductive items. The award, if made, will be made within sixty (60) days after the opening of the proposals.

10. EXECUTION OF CONTRACT - The contract shall be signed by the successful bidder and returned, together with the contract bonds, within ten (10) days (Sundays and legal holidays excluded), after the bidder has received notice that the contract has been awarded. No proposal shall be considered binding upon the City until the execution of the contract.

The bid security will be forfeited should the successful bidder to whom the Contract is awarded withdraws its bid prior to the expiration of sixty (60) calendar days after the opening of the bids, or attempts to withdraw its bid when the requirements of Public Contract Code sections 5100 et seq. are not met; or refuses or fails to enter into the Contract within ten (10) days (Sundays and legal holidays excluded), and provide the required bonds, insurance or certificates within fifteen (15) days (Sundays and legal holidays excluded) after the award of the Contract. In such event, if the City awards the Contract to the next lowest responsible bidder, the amount of the lowest responsible bidder's Bid Security shall be applied to the Contract Price differential between the lowest bid and the next lowest bid and the surplus, if any, will be returned to the lowest bidder. If the City rejects all other bids presented and re-advertises, the lowest bidder's Bid Security may be used to offset the City's cost of revising its plans and specifications, re-advertising and receiving new bids.

11. CONTRACT BOND - A Performance Bond and a Labor and Material Bond, each equal to 100% of the total bid price shall be provided by the successful bidder, in accordance with Section 2 - 4 of the Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction. Forms (sample) of bond are attached herein. The Material and Labor Bond and the Faithful Performance Bond shall be maintained by the Contractor in full force and effect for a period of nine months and one year,

respectively, following the completion date of the project. Securities or bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit may be substituted for any moneys withheld to ensure performance of the contract, pursuant to Section 22300 of the California Public Contracts Code.

12. GUARANTEE - The Contractor shall guarantee all parts of the work against defective materials or workmanship furnished by the Contractor for a period of one (1) year from the date of completion of the project.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS

Whenever used in these General Conditions or in other Contract Documents the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof:

<u>Agreement or Contract</u> - The written agreement between the Owner and the Contractor covering the Work to be performed; other Contract Documents are attached to the Agreement and made a part thereof as provided therein.

<u>Beneficial Use or Occupancy</u> - Placing all or any portion of the Work in service for the purpose for which it is intended (or a related purpose) before reaching completion for all of the Work.

<u>Change Order</u> - A document, which is signed by the Contractor and the Owner and authorizes an addition to, deletion from, or revision of the Work, or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Time, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.

<u>Completion</u> - Completion of the Work shall be acceptance of the Work by the governing board of the Owner.

<u>Contract Documents</u> - Advertisement for Bids, Invitation to Bid, Information for Bidders, Special Conditions, Affirmative Action Program, the accepted Bid, Bid Bond, Work and/or Project Description, the Agreement, Performance and Payment Bonds, the General Conditions of the Contract, Supplemental General Conditions, Specifications, Drawings, Division 01, Details, and all addenda and Change Orders executed pursuant to the provisions of the Contract Documents.

<u>Contract Time</u> - The number of successive calendar days, or working days as stated in the Contract Documents for the completion of the Work.

<u>Contractor</u> - The person, firm, or corporation with whom the Owner has entered into the Agreement.

<u>Day</u> - A calendar day of 24 hours, measured from midnight to the next midnight. A working day is measured by the Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction, also referred to as the "Greenbook".

<u>Effective Date of the Agreement</u> - The date indicated in the Agreement on which it was executed.

General Requirements - Sections of Division 1 of the Technical Specifications.

<u>Laws and Regulations</u> – All local ordinances, and Laws and Regulations of the State of California, which are applicable to furnishings and performance of the Work.

<u>Major Item</u> – A single contract item constituting 10 percent or more of the original Contract Price.

<u>Notice of Completion</u> - The written notice by the Owner to the Contractor stating that the governing board of the Owner has accepted the Work.

Notice to Proceed - A written notice issued by the Owner to the Contractor authorizing the

Contractor to proceed with the work and establishing the Date of Commencement of the Contract Time.

<u>Owner</u> - The public body or authority, agency, corporation, association, firm, or person with whom the Contractor has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work will be performed. ["Owner" means the City of El Cajon/ City of El Cajon as Successor Agency to the El Cajon Redevelopment Agency.]

<u>Owner's Representative</u> - The authorized representative of the Owner who is assigned by the Owner to the Work or Project.

<u>Project</u> – The total construction of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part and which may include construction by the Owner or by separate Contractors.

<u>Shop Drawings</u> - All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data which are specifically prepared by or for the Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work, and all illustrations, brochures, standard schedules, performance charts, instructions, diagrams, and other information prepared by a supplier and submitted by the Contractor to illustrate materials or equipment for some portion of the Work.

<u>Specifications</u> - Those portions of the Contract Documents consisting of the General Requirements and the written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, construction systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applicable thereto.

<u>Subcontractor</u> - An individual, firm, or corporation having a direct contract with the Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the site.

<u>Substantial Completion</u> - The Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where it is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or specified part) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended and where the Work can be accepted by the Owner's governing board. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed," as applied to any Work, refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

<u>Supplemental General Conditions</u> - The part of the Contract Documents, which amends or supplements these General Conditions.

<u>Technical Specifications</u> - The Specifications as defined herein.

<u>Work</u> - The entire completed construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be furnished under the Contract Documents. The Work is the result of performing services, furnishing labor and furnishing and incorporating materials and equipment into the construction, including receipt of required test results, completion of punch lists, all as required by the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

Agreements, Bonds, and Insurance Certificates:

2.1 When the Contractor delivers its signed Agreement to the Owner, then the Contractor shall deliver to the Owner the bonds specified in the Information for Bidders and

certificates and other evidence of insurance requested by the Owner which the Contractor is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with the provisions of Article 5.

Commencement of Contract Time; Notice to Proceed:

2.2 The Contract Time will commence to run on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; INTENT

Contract Documents:

3.1 The Contract Documents comprise the entire agreement between the Owner and the Contractor concerning the Work. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of California.

3.2 It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents as being required to produce the intended result will be supplied whether or not specifically called for. In case of conflict or inconsistency, the Specifications shall take precedence over the Shop Drawings. Large scale and full size drawings shall be followed in preference to small-scale drawings. Figured dimensions shall be followed in preference to scaled measurement.

ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; PHYSICAL CONDITIONS

Availability of Lands:

4.1 The Owner shall furnish, as indicated in the Contract Documents, the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands which are designated for the use of Contractor. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities will be obtained and paid for by the Owner unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment; provided that the Contractor shall not enter upon nor use any property not under the control of the Owner until a written temporary construction easement agreement has been executed by the Contractor and the property owner and a copy of said easement furnished to the Owner prior to said use; and, the Owner shall not be liable for any claims or damages resulting from Contractor's unauthorized trespass or use of any such properties.

Removal, Relocation, or Protection of Existing Utilities:

4.2 In accordance with the provisions of Section 4215 of the California Government Code, in any contract, to which a public agency as defined in Section 4401 of the California Government Code is a party, the public agency shall assume the responsibility, between the parties to the contract, for the timely removal, relocation, or protection of existing main or trunkline utility facilities located on the site of any construction project that is a subject of the contract, if such utilities are not identified by the public agency in the plans and specifications made a part of the invitation for bids. The Owner will compensate the Contractor for the costs of locating, repairing damage not due to the failure of the Contractor to exercise reasonable care, and removing or relocating such utility facilities not indicated in the plans and Specifications with reasonable accuracy, and for equipment on the Project necessarily idled during prosecution of the Work.

4.3 The Contractor shall not be assessed liquidated damages for delay in completion of the Work when such delay was caused by the failure of the public agency or the owner of the utility to provide for removal or relocation of such utility facilities.

4.4 Nothing herein shall be deemed to require the public agency to indicate the presence of existing service laterals or appurtenances whenever the presence of such utilities on the site of the construction project can be inferred from the presence of other visible facilities, such as buildings, meter and junction boxes, on or adjacent to the site of the construction; provided, however, nothing herein shall relieve the public agency from identifying main or trunklines in the plans and Specifications.

4.5 If the Contractor, while performing the Contract, discovers utility facilities not identified by the Owner in the plans or Specifications, it shall immediately notify the Owner agency and utility in writing.

4.6 The public utility, where they are the Owner, shall have the sole discretion to perform repairs or relocation work or permit the Contractor to do such repairs or relocation work at a reasonable price.

ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

Guaranty Bonds:

5.1 Upon the execution of this Contract, the Contractor shall furnish to the Owner the bonds specified in the Information for Bidders. Said bonds are to be in substantially the forms hereto attached and with sureties approved by the Owner. The premium upon all such bonds shall be paid by the Contractor. The Owner will approve any surety company, which, at the time of execution of this Contract, is listed in the latest published U.S. Treasury Department Circular 570, "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies," and further, is authorized to issue bonds in the State of California.

Contractor's Liability and Insurance Requirements:

5.2 The Contractor shall, and the Contractor does, hereby assume all risks of damage to the Work and materials from fire, earthquake, storm, and/or other causes prior to the Completion and acceptance of the Contractor's Work, and shall, at the Contractor's own cost and expense, repair and/or replace any work or materials damaged or destroyed.

5.3 Liability Insurance. The Contractor shall furnish the Owner a policy or certificate of liability insurance naming the City of El Cajon, its elected and appointed officials, officers, employees, and volunteers ("City Insureds") as named insureds, or naming City Insureds in an original endorsement to the policy as additional insureds. Notwithstanding any inconsistent statement in the policy or any subsequent endorsement attached thereto, the City Insureds shall be the named insureds or named in an original endorsement as additional insureds covering all operations of the Contractor, whether liability is attributable to the Contractor or the City of El Cajon. The policy shall insure the City Insureds while acting within the scope of their duties, against all claims arising out of or in connection with the work. **SEE ATTACHED POLICY D-3 FOR COMPLETE INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS**

- 5.4 [Reserved for additional Insurance requirements]
- 5.5 [Reserved for additional Insurance requirements]

Workers' Compensation Insurance Requirements:

5.6 The Contractor shall also, before the commencement of the Work herein specified, take out, and during the life of this Contract, maintain in full force and effect, unlimited compensation insurance with an insurance carrier or carriers approved by the Owner, under an insurance policy or policies satisfactory to the Owner in form and amount covering the Contractor's full liability under the Workers' Compensation Insurance and Safety Act of the State of California, and any act or acts amendatory thereof or supplementary thereto, for compensation to any employee who may be injured during the course of the Work. The Contractor shall require all Subcontractors to take out and maintain similar policies of compensation insurance. A certified copy of each insurance policy carried shall be furnished to the Owner prior to the commencement of the Work.

Payment of Premiums and Notice of Revocation or Cancellation:

5.7 The premiums of all insurance policies shall be paid by the Contractor and each insurance policy in this Paragraph provided for shall expressly provide therein that it shall not be revoked nor cancelled by the insurer until thirty (30) days' written notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, of the intended revocation or cancellation thereof shall have first been given to the Owner by such insurer.

Owner May Insure for Contractor:

5.8 In case of the breach of any provision of this Article the Owner may, at the Owner's option, take out and maintain at the expense of the Contractor, such insurance in the name of the Contractor, or Subcontractor, as the Owner may deem proper and may deduct the cost of taking out and maintaining such insurance from any sums which may be found or become due to the Contractor under this Contract.

5.9 Prior to commencing any work under this Contract, the Contractor shall furnish to the Owner satisfactory evidence of compliance with all required insurance provisions. The Contractor shall furnish to the Owner, Certificates of Insurance naming Owner as an additional insured (except for workers' compensation insurance) and obligating the insurers to notify the Owner at least thirty (30) days prior to cancellation or reduction in coverage in any Insurance Policy or Policies obtained to satisfy the requirements of this Article.

ARTICLE 6 - THE CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

Inspection of the Site and Examination of Contract Documents:

6.1 Prior to commencing any work under this Contract, the Contractor is required to examine carefully the existing conditions of the Project site and compare to the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall immediately notify the Owner in writing of any error, inconsistency, omission or other discrepancy between the existing conditions of the site and the Contract Documents. Once the Contractor has commenced work, it will be deemed that the existing conditions have been accepted by the Contractor as correct and satisfactory for the Work specified herein.

Construction Schedule:

6.2 Prior to commencing any work under this Contract, the Contractor shall prepare and submit to the Owner and the Owner's Representative the Contractor's construction schedule for completion of the Work. The schedule shall not exceed time limits currently under the Contract Documents, shall be revised at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work, shall be related to the entire Project to the extent required by the Contract Documents, and shall provide for expeditious and practicable execution of the Work. Where the Contractor is to furnish major items of equipment and/or materials, the schedule shall include the proposed dates of manufacture and shipment of said equipment and/or materials.

Supervision and Superintendence:

6.3 The Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, but the Contractor shall not be responsible for the negligence of others in the design or selection of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction, which is indicated in and required by the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall be responsible to see that the finished work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

Materials and Prosecution of the Work:

6.4 Unless otherwise specified in Division 01, General Requirements, of the Technical Specifications, the Contractor shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities, and incidentals necessary for furnishing performance, testing, startup, and completion of the Work.

6.5 The Contractor shall perform all work necessary to complete the Contract in a satisfactory manner. All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. Whenever the words "or equal" appear in the Specifications or Shop Drawings, it shall mean equal in the opinion of the Owner's Representative. Approval by the Owner's Representative of a substitute proposed by the Contractor for a specified method or material shall not relieve the Contractor of the responsibility for full compliance with the plans and Specifications and for the adequacy of the substituted method or material.

Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others:

6.6 The Contractor shall be fully responsible to the Owner for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with the Contractor just as the Contractor is responsible for its own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between the Owner and any such Subcontractor, supplier, or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of the Owner to pay or to see to the payment of any monies due any such Subcontractor, supplier, or other person or organization except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

6.7 The Contractor shall afford other contractors reasonable opportunity for the

introduction and storage of materials and the execution of the Work and shall properly coordinate its work with that of said other contractors.

6.8 Throughout the Contractor's performance of the Work, including suspension of the Work, the Contractor shall at all times keep the site clean and free from all excess materials, tools, equipment, garbage, rubbish, and debris. In the removal of garbage, rubbish and debris, the Contractor shall comply with the requirements of the El Cajon Municipal Code with respect to trash collection by the Owner's contractor for the collection and disposal of same.

Patent Fees and Royalties:

6.9 The Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. The Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner from and against all claims, damages, losses, and expenses (including attorneys' fees and court and arbitration costs) arising out of any infringement of patent right or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents, and shall defend all such claims in connection with any alleged infringement of such rights.

Permits and Licenses:

6.10 A City of El Cajon business license is required for this Contract, which shall be obtained and paid for by the Contractor. The Contractor shall have a current Class A, B, C-61, or D-34 Contractor's license issued by the Contractors State License Board of the State of California.

In addition to the above, the general contractor & sub-contractors must show proof that they are currently registered to perform the public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code.

Laws and Regulations:

6.11 The Contractor shall give all notices and comply with all local ordinances, and Laws and Regulations of the State of California applicable to furnishings and performance of the Work. Contractor shall specifically comply with Chapter 13.10 of the El Cajon Municipal Code related to Stormwater Management and Discharge Control, and all other ordinances and resolutions related thereto adopted by the City of El Cajon. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable local ordinance, or Laws and Regulations, the Owner shall not be responsible for monitoring the Contractor's compliance with any local ordinance, or Laws and Regulations.

Use of Premises:

6.12 The Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operation of workers to the Work site and land and areas identified in and permitted by the Contract Documents and other land and areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, rights-of-way, permits, and easements and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or any other materials or equipment. The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any land or areas contiguous thereto, resulting from the performance of the Work.

Should any claim be made against the Owner by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, the Contractor shall promptly attempt to settle with such other party by agreement or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or at law. The Contractor shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold the Owner harmless from and against all claims, damages, losses, and expenses (including, but not limited to, fees of architects, engineers, attorneys, and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) arising directly, indirectly, or consequentially out of any action, legal, or equitable brought by any such other party against the Owner based on a claim arising out of the Contractor's performance of the Work.

Safety, Protection and Site Maintenance:

6.13 The Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss of the following:

- (a) All employees on the Work and other persons and organizations who may be affected thereby;
- (b) All the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site; and
- (c) Other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and underground facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.

Disconnect of Utilities and Mechanical Systems:

6.14 The Contractor shall conduct its work so as to minimize interference with normal Owner activities. If, during the performance of the Contract, it becomes necessary to temporarily disconnect or shut-down existing utilities or mechanical systems for any reason, the Contractor shall notify the Owner not less than three (3) business days prior to such temporary utility shut-downs. Such temporary disconnection or shutdown shall occur prior to or after regular business hours.

Plans and Specifications:

6.15 The Contractor shall keep at the Work site a copy of the Plans and Specifications, to which the Owner's Representatives shall have access at all times. The Plans, Specifications, and other Contract Documents are intended to be complementary and cooperative and to describe and provide for a complete project. Anything in the Specifications and not on the Plans, or on the Plans and not in the Specifications, shall be as though shown or mentioned in both. While it is believed that much of the information pertaining to conditions, which may affect the cost of the Work, will be shown on the Plans or indicated in the Specifications, the Owner does not warrant the completeness or accuracy of such information. The Contractor shall ascertain the existence of any conditions affecting the cost of the Work, which would have been disclosed by reasonable examination of the site. Existing improvements visible at the job site, for which no specific disposition is made on the Plans, but which could reasonably be assumed to interfere with the satisfactory completion of the improvements contemplated by the Plans, shall be removed and disposed of by the Contractor. The Contractor shall, upon discovering any error or

omission in the Plans or Specifications, immediately call it to the attention of the Owner's Representative.

Shop Drawings:

6.16 The Contractor shall submit to the Owner's Representative, with such promptness as to cause no delay in the work, two (2) copies of all shop or setting drawings and schedules required for the work of the various trades and templates and modes as required. The Contractor shall make any corrections required by the Owner's Representative, file with the Owner's Representative two corrected copies, and furnish such other copies as may be needed. Approval of such drawings and schedules, by the Owner's Representative, shall not relieve the Contractor from the responsibility for deviations from Drawings or Specifications unless the Contractor has, in writing, called to the Owner Representative's attention such deviation at the time of the submission, nor shall it relieve the Contractor from responsibility for errors, omissions or inconsistencies of any sort in shop drawings or schedules.

Indemnification:

To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, the Contractor shall 6.17 indemnify and hold harmless the Owner and its elected and appointed officials, consultants, agents, and employees (collectively, the "Indemnitees") from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses, direct, indirect, or consequential (including but not limited to fees and charges of architects, engineers, attorneys, and other professionals and court and arbitration costs) (individually a "Claim," collectively, the "Claims") arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work, but not from the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the Owner; provided, that any such Claim (a) is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself) including the loss of use resulting therefrom, and (b) is caused in whole or in part by any negligent act or omission of the Contractor, any Subcontractor, or any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not it is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder or arises by or is imposed by Law and Regulations regardless of the negligence of any such party. Contractor shall further indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Indemnitees from and against any and all Claims arising out of the violation of Chapter 13.10 of the El Cajon Municipal Code related to Stormwater Management and Discharge Control, and all other ordinances and resolutions related thereto adopted by the City of El Cajon.

6.18 The Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for all costs and expenses, (including but not limited to fees and charges of architects, engineers, attorneys, and other professionals and court costs) incurred by said Owner, in enforcing the provisions of Paragraph 6.17.

Liquidated Damages:

6.19 Contractor agrees that in case the Work is not completed before or upon the expiration of the Contract Time, damage will be sustained by Owner, and that it is and will be impracticable to determine the actual damage which Owner will sustain in the event and by reason of such delay, and it is therefore agreed that Contractor shall pay to Owner the amount of \$250.00 dollars for each day of delay, which shall be the period between the expiration of the Contract time and the date of final acceptance by Owner, as liquidated damages and not as a penalty. It is further agreed that the amount stipulated for liquidated damages per day of delay is a reasonable estimate of the damages that would be sustained by Owner, and Contractor agrees to pay such liquidated damages as herein provided. In case the liquidated damages are not paid,

Contractor agrees that Owner may deduct the amount thereof from any money due or that may become due to Contractor by progress payments or otherwise under the Contract, or if said amount is not sufficient, recover the total amount.

ARTICLE 7 -- OTHER WORK

Separate Contracts:

7.1 The Owner reserves the right to let other contracts in connection with this Work and/or Project.

ARTICLE 8 -- THE OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

Owner's Right to do Work:

8.1 Should the Contractor at any time during the progress of the Work without the fault of the Owner or the Owner's agents or employees, refuse or neglect to supply a sufficiency of materials or workers to complete the Contract within the time limit herein (or any lawful extension thereof) for a period of more than three (3) days after having been notified by Owner's Representative in writing to supply the same, the Owner shall have the option to furnish and provide said materials and/or workers required to finish said Work and the reasonable expenses thereof shall be charged against the Contractor by the Owner and deducted from any monies which might otherwise be or become payable to the Contractor.

ARTICLE 9 -- OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.1 The Owner will designate a representative to act on its behalf in all matters relating to the Agreement.

9.2 The Owner shall have the right to stop the Work whenever such stoppage may, in the Owner's Representative's opinion, be necessary to insure proper execution of the Work.

9.3 The Owner's Representative shall, in the first instance, be the interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and the judge of the performance thereunder by both the Owner and the Contractor.

<u>Claims</u>:

9.4 The following is a summary of Public Contract Code section 9204 and shall be the procedures that Owner and Contractor shall follow for the handling of claims (as defined in section 9204 and below):

- (a) Notwithstanding the foregoing, and notwithstanding any other law, including Public Contract Code section 20104, any separate demand by Contractor, sent to Owner by registered mail or certified mail with return receipt requested, for any one or more of the following:
 - 1. A time extension, including, but not limited to, for relief from damages or penalties for delay assessed by Owner under this Contract; or

- 2. Payment by Owner of money or damages arising from work done by, or on behalf of, Contractor (or, as provided in subsection (j), below, by Contractor on behalf of a subcontractor or a lower tier subcontractor) pursuant to this Contract, and where payment for which is not otherwise expressly provided herein or to which Contractor is not otherwise entitled ("Claim"), shall be processed as set forth in this Section 9.4.
- (b) Upon the receipt of a Claim Owner shall conduct a reasonable review of the Claim and WITHIN a period not to exceed forty-five (45) days, shall provide Contractor with a written statement identifying what portion of the Claim is disputed and what portion of the Claim is undisputed. Upon the receipt of a Claim Owner, through the chief executive officer, and Contractor may, by mutual agreement, extend the time period provide in this subsection (b).
- (c) As a condition precedent to the Claim, Contractor must include reasonable DOCUMENTATION to support its Claim.
- (d) Owner's response to the Claim must be approved by its legislative body. If the legislative body will not meet within the initial forty-five (45) days or any extension mutually agreed upon between Owner's chief executive officer and Contractor as permitted by subsection (b), above, Owner shall have up to three (3) days following the next duly publicly noticed meeting of the legislative body after the forty-five (45) day period, or extension, expires to provide Contractor with a written statement identifying the disputed portion and the undisputed portion.
- (e) Payment due on any undisputed portion of the Claim shall be processed and made within sixty (60) days following the issuance of the written statement required in subsection (d). If Owner fails to issue a written statement the provisions of subsection (h), below, shall apply.
- (f) If Contractor disputes Owner's written response, or if Owner fails to respond to the Claim within the time prescribed by this Section 9.4, Contractor may demand in writing an informal conference to meet and confer for settlement of the issues in dispute. Upon receipt of a written demand for meet and confer, sent by registered mail or certified mail, return receipt requested, Owner shall schedule a meet and confer conference in El Cajon, California, to be held within thirty (30) days.
- (g) Within ten (10) business days following the conclusion of the meet and confer conference, if the Claim or any portion thereof remains in dispute, Owner shall provide Contractor with a written statement identifying the portion of the Claim that remains in dispute and the portion of the Claim that is undisputed.
 - 1. Any payment due on an undisputed portion of the Claim following the meet and confer conference shall be processed and made within sixty (60) days after Owner has issued its written statement required by this subsection (g).

- 2. Any disputed portion of the Claim, as identified by Contractor in writing, shall be submitted to nonbinding mediation in San Diego County, with Owner and Contractor sharing the costs of mediation (i.e., the costs charged by the mediator) equally. Owner and Contractor shall mutually agree to a mediator within ten (10) business days after the disputed portion of the Claim has been identified by Owner as required by this subsection (g). If Owner and Contractor fail to agree upon a mediator, each party shall select a mediator, and those mediators shall select a qualified neutral third party to mediate the disputed portion of the Claim.
 - 1) In the event the mediation is conducted by a qualified neutral third party mediator, selected by the parties' mediators, each party shall bear the fees and costs charged by its selected mediator in connection with the selection of the neutral mediator. The costs of the neutral mediator shall be shared equally as set forth in subdivision (g)(2) of this Section 9.4.
 - 2) For the purposes of this Section 9.4, mediation includes any nonbinding process, including, but not limited to, neutral evaluation or a dispute review board (if applicable), in which an independent third party or board assist Owner and Contractor in dispute resolution through negotiation or the issuance of an evaluation of the Claim. Any mediation utilized shall conform to the timeframes set forth in this Section 9.4.
 - If mediation is unsuccessful, the portions of the Claim remaining in dispute shall be subject to such other procedures outside of this Section, applicable to the Claim.
 - 4) Unless Owner and Contractor otherwise agree in writing, the mediation conducted pursuant to this subsection (g) shall excuse any further obligation under California Public Contract Code section 20104.4 to mediate after litigation is commenced.
- (h) Should Owner fail to respond to a Claim within the time periods set forth herein or otherwise meet the time requirements of this Section 9.4, the Claim shall be deemed rejected in its entirety. A Claim that is deemed denied pursuant to this subsection (h) shall not constitute an adverse finding with regard to the merits of the Claim or the responsibility or qualifications of Contractor.
- (i) Any amounts not paid in a timely manner as required by this Section 9.4 shall bear interest at the rate of seven percent (7%) per annum.
- (j) Claims of any subcontractor or a lower tier subcontractor, against Owner, which cannot be brought directly against Owner due to lack of privity of contract, may be presented to Owner by Contractor on behalf of that claimant. A subcontractor, on his or her own behalf, or on behalf of a lower

tier subcontractor must request that Contractor present the Claim on behalf of the subcontractor. In requesting that Contractor present his or her Claim, the subcontractor must furnish Contractor with reasonable documentation to support the Claim. Within forty-five (45) days of receipt of this written request Contractor must notify the subcontractor, in writing, as to whether the Claim was presented to Owner and, if not presented, a statement of the reasons why it was not presented.

(k) If a Claim is not resolved through negotiation or mediation, a Contractor or any subcontractor having presented the Claim through this procedure may thereafter seek such remedies as set forth in Article 14.

ARTICLE 10 -- CHANGES IN THE WORK

10.1 The Owner reserves the right, without notice to sureties, to require alterations and additions to or omission from the Work called for by this Contract. All such work shall be executed under conditions of the original contract except that any claim for extension of time caused thereby shall be adjusted at the time of ordering the change. The Contractor shall not be entitled to extra time or any compensation for extra work unless orders therefor are given in writing and the amount of compensation for such extra work or the amount of extra time is specified in such written orders.

Value of any extra work, change, or deduction shall be determined at the discretion of Owner in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By acceptable lump sum proposal submitted by Contractor.
- (b) By unit prices contained in Contractor's original bid and incorporated in the Contract Documents, or fixed by subsequent written agreement between the Owner and the Contractor.
- (c) By cost of material and labor, and percentage for overhead and profit, for additions and deductions to the Contract, as determined pursuant to the following calculation:

Extra Credit

- Labor

 (attach itemized hours for each labor classification and the corresponding prevailing wage rate)
- Materials

 (attach itemized quantity and unit cost plus applicable sales tax)
- 3. Equipment Rental (attached itemized list of rental equipment and total cost)
- 4. Subtotal of lines 1, 2 and 3

5. Subcontractor's Overhead and Profit

(Contractor is not entitled to Subcontractor overhead and profit for Work not completed by Subcontractor) (combined overhead and profit shall not exceed 15% of the amount on line 4)

- Property Loss and Property Damage Insurance, Compensation Insurance, Social Security, and Unemployment Taxes (the total of all items combined shall not exceed 20% of the amount on line 4)
- 7. Subtotal of lines 4, 5 and 6
- 8. General Contractor's Overhead and Profit (combined overhead and profit shall not exceed 15% of the amount on line 7)
- 9. Subtotal of lines 7 and 8
- 10. Bond Premium (not to exceed 1% of the amount on line 9)
- 11. Total of lines 9 and 10

10.2 If the parties are unable to agree upon the compensation for extra work, then it shall be computed on the basis of actual cost of labor, materials, and equipment, plus a fixed fee of 20 percent. In the case of a reduction of cost, if the parties are unable to agree on the change in contract price, the Owner's Representative shall make determination of the reduction in price to be allowed for the change.

10.3 If the Contractor claims that any instruction, by drawings or otherwise, involves extra costs under this Contract, the Contractor shall give the Owner's Representative written notice thereof before proceeding to execute the Work and, in any event, within fourteen (14) calendar days of receiving such instructions. No such claims shall be entitled to consideration by the Owner unless so made. Any claims shall be presented in the manner set forth in Section 9.4 of this Contract.

10.4 If adverse weather conditions are the basis of a claim for an extension of time for performance of the Contract, or a claim for an adjustment of the Contract Price, such claim must be documented by data substantiating that weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time and could not have been reasonably anticipated, and that such weather conditions had an adverse effect on the scheduled construction. No extension of time, or adjustment in the contract price will be granted if the adverse weather conditions could have reasonably been anticipated by the Contractor. Any claims shall be presented in the manner set forth in Section 9.4 of this Contract.

10.5 Adjustments in the time required for performance of the Contract for work covered

by a Change Order shall be made by one of the following:

- (a) Time extension or reduction agreed upon by the parties; or
- (b) If the parties are unable to agree on the time extension or time reduction, the Owner's Representative shall make a determination of the time extension or time reduction to be allowed for a change.

10.6 Failure to agree on an adjustment of the contract price or extension of time for performance of the Contract shall not excuse the Contractor from proceeding with the prosecution of the Work as changed.

ARTICLE 11 - CORRECTION OF WORK AFTER COMPLETION

One Year Correction Period:

11.1 If within one (1) year after the date of Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations, or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents, or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any portion of the Work is found to be defective, the Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions, either correct such defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the site and replace it with non-defective Work. If the Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced and the costs (including but not limited to fees and charges of architects, engineers, attorneys and other professionals) shall be paid by the Contractor. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 12 - PAYMENTS TO THE CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

Payment:

12.1 The Owner shall make payments as follows: On or about the «Payment_day» day of each calendar month, the Owner agrees to pay the Contractor an amount to be determined by taking 95 percent of the value, proportionate to the amount of the Contract, of labor and materials incorporated in the Work to be performed, which has been performed to date, and by deducting thereon the aggregate of all previous payments. The balance of the total Contract Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days after the date of completion of the Work to be done under this Contract.

12.1.1 The provisions of Section 20104.50 of the California Public Contract Code are hereby incorporated by reference. A copy of Section 20104.50 is hereby attached.

12.1.2 The Owner reserves the right to withhold payments on account of any of the following:

- (a) Defective work not remedied;
- (b) Failure of the Contractor to make payments properly to Subcontractors or for materials or labor;

- (c) A reasonable doubt that the Contract can be completed for the balance then unpaid; and
- (d) Failure to submit certified payrolls covering the period for which Contractor has submitted his or her billing; and
- (e) Default of the Contractor in the performance of the terms and/or conditions of the Contract, or in the performance of any such terms and/or conditions.

Substitution of Securities:

12.2 <u>Retainage From Monthly Payments</u>: Pursuant to Section 22300 of the California Public Contract Code, the Contractor may substitute securities for any money withheld by the Owner to insure performance under the Contract. At the request and expense of the Contractor, securities equivalent to the amount withheld shall be deposited with the Owner, or with a state or federally chartered bank in this state as the escrow agent, who shall then pay those monies to the Contractor. Upon satisfactory completion of the Contract, the securities shall be returned to the Contractor. Deposit of securities with an escrow agent shall be subject to a written agreement between the escrow agent and the Owner in accordance with the provisions of Section 22300. The Owner will not certify that the contract has been satisfactorily completed until at least thirty (30) days after filing by the Owner of a Notice of Completion. Securities eligible for investment under Section 22300 shall be limited to those listed in Section 16430 of the California Government Code and to bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit, interest bearing demand deposit accounts, standby letters of credit, or any other security mutually agreed to by the Contractor and the Owner.

Contractor's Warranty of Title:

12.3 The Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment covered by any application for payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to the Owner no later than the time of payment, free and clear of all liens.

Stop Notices:

12.4 Any Subcontractor, supplier, worker, or anyone else having any claim against the Contractor for or on account of work done or material furnished for the performance of the Work provided for hereunder, may in accordance with the requirements of the applicable Laws and Regulations give notice of the claim and its amount to the Owner, who may, but shall not be obligated to, withhold any and all payments due or to become due thereafter to the Contractor until the claim is adjusted and paid. The provisions of this Paragraph 12.4 shall not lessen or diminish, but shall be in addition to, the right or duty of the Owner to withhold any payments under to provisions of the laws of the State of California respecting the withholding of sums due to the Contractor.

Beneficial Use or Occupancy by the Owner:

12.5 The Owner reserves the right, at its option and convenience, to occupy or otherwise make use of all or any part of the Project premises at any time prior to completion upon ten (10) days' written notice to the Contractor. Beneficial use or occupancy, or use shall be subject to the following conditions:

(a) The Owner shall use its best efforts to prevent its occupancy from

interfering with the conduct of the Contractor's remaining work.

- (b) The Contractor shall not be required to repair damage to premises if the same was caused by the Owner's occupancy or use.
- (c) The one-year correction period for those portions of the premises occupied and equipment utilized by the Owner shall start as of the date of actual occupancy or use by the Owner.
- (d) Occupancy or use shall not constitute acceptance by the Owner either of the completed work or any portion thereof, nor will it relieve the Contractor from full responsibility for correcting defective work or materials found before completion and acceptance of all the Work or during the period specified in Paragraph 11.1, above.
- (e) Occupancy or use shall not be deemed to be the equivalent of filing a Notice of Completion, nor as a cessation of labor.
- (f) There shall be no added costs to the Owner due to pre-completion occupancy or use.
- (g) The Contractor and its surety shall execute a "No Change in Price Change Order" prepared pursuant to this Paragraph 12.5.
- (h) Effective 12:01 a.m. San Diego time at the project site on the date of beneficial occupancy stipulated in the Change Order, the Contractor shall be released from the obligations of maintaining fire and extended coverage insurance covering those portions of the premises occupied by the Owner pursuant to this Paragraph 12.5, but shall maintain all other insurance required by the Contract in full force and effect. The Owner shall obtain fire and extended coverage insurance or maintain equivalent self-insurance covering those portions of the premises occupied by it pursuant to this Paragraph 12.5.

ARTICLE 13 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

Delays and Suspension of Work:

13.1 The time during which the Contractor is delayed in the work by the act or negligence of the Owner, of the Owner's employees, the Owner's Representative, or by an act of God, which the Contractor could not have reasonably foreseen, or by stormy or inclement weather in which the controlling operation of the Work cannot proceed, or by strikes, boycotts, or like obstructive actions by employees or labor organizations which delay said controlling operation of the Work is not caused by, or the continuance of which is not due to, any act or conduct on the part of the Contractor, shall be added to the time for the completion of the Work called for by this Contract. Such extension of the time on account of such delays shall not be allowed unless applied for in writing by the Contractor within three (3) calendar days of the commencement of any such delay and the written approval of such extension of time is obtained by the Owner's Representative. Any request by the Contractor for an increase in the contract price because of any delay shall be the subject of a Change Order in accordance with the provisions of Article 10.

13.2 If, in the opinion of the Owner's Representative, the Contractor is not proceeding with the prosecution of the Work as scheduled, and such failure to proceed is due to the act,

omission, or negligence of the Contractor, any Subcontractor and/or any supplier, or the employees of any or all of the above, then the Contractor shall, immediately upon the request of the Owner, and at no additional cost to the Owner, work such overtime, additional shifts, or holidays, as may be required to correct said delays and to insure no further delays to the completion of the Work called for by this Contract.

The Owner's Right to Terminate:

If at any time there shall be filed by or against the Contractor in any court a petition 13.3 in bankruptcy or insolvency or for reorganization or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee of all or a portion of the Contractor's property, and within thirty (30) days therefrom the Contractor fails to secure a discharge thereof; or if the Contractor (1) makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors or petitions for or enters into an agreement or arrangement with its creditors, (2) fails to prosecute the Work properly, or fails to complete the Work entirely on or before any date established for partial or final completion, (3) fails to make prompt payment to Subcontractors or for materials or labor or, (4) without limitations, fails to perform any provisions of this Contract, then the Owner (by giving seven (7) days prior written notice of any such default to the Contractor and without prejudice to any other remedy it may have) may terminate the Contract and take possession of all or some of the Contractor's materials, tools, equipment, and appliances and complete the Work by such means as the Owner deems fit. In such case, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum shall exceed (y) the expense of completing the Work including compensation for additional managerial and administrative services, plus (z) the Owner's losses and damages because of the Contractor's default, such excess shall be paid to the Contractor. If such expense, plus the Owner's losses and damages shall exceed such unpaid balance, the Contractor shall pay the difference to the Owner promptly on demand.

13.4 The Owner may terminate this Contract without cause by giving seven (7) days prior written notice to the Contractor, and in such event, the Owner will pay the Contractor for that portion of the Contract Price, less the aggregate of previous payments, allocable to the Work completed as of the date of termination. The Owner also will reimburse the Contractor for all costs necessarily incurred for organizing and carrying out the stoppage of the Work and paid directly by the Contractor, not including overhead, general expenses or profit. The Owner will not be responsible to reimburse the Contractor for any continuing contractual commitments to Subcontractors or material-suppliers or penalties or damages for canceling such contractual commitments inasmuch as the Contractor shall make all subcontracts and other commitments subject to this provision.

13.5 In the event of termination by the Owner, the Owner may require the Contractor promptly to assign to the Owner all or some subcontracts, construction, plant, materials, tools, equipment, appliances, rental agreements, and any other commitments which the Owner in its sole discretion, chooses to take by assignment, and in such event, the Contractor shall promptly execute and deliver to the Owner written assignments of the same.

ARTICLE 14 – DISPUTE RESOLUTION

14.1 The parties hereby mutually agree that should any dispute arise out of or relate to this Contract, or its alleged breach thereof, said parties shall first attempt to settle such dispute or alleged breach by good faith negotiation. If, after good faith negotiation the parties are unable to resolve the dispute, the parties may, but are not obligated to submit the dispute to mediation under the Commercial Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association before resorting to arbitration, litigation, or other action.

14.2 Any consent to arbitration involving an additional person or persons shall not constitute consent of any dispute not described therein, with any person not named, or described therein. Any agreement to arbitrate and any agreement to arbitrate with additional person or persons duly consented to by the parties to this Contract shall be specifically enforceable under the prevailing arbitration law.

14.3 If the parties voluntarily consent to arbitration, notice of the request for arbitration is to be filed in writing with the other party to this Contract and with the American Arbitration Association. No claim may be made until the period of time which begins with the date on which the Owner's Representative has issued a written decision and ends thirty (30) days after the date on which the written decision is received. In no event is the demand for arbitration to be made after the date when institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such claim, dispute or other matter in question would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations. A request for arbitration shall contain a statement setting forth the nature of the controversy, reference or attach the Owner's Representative's decision in issue, identify this Contract by title, state the amount involved, if any, and the remedy sought. Two copies of the demand shall be filed with the regional office of the American Arbitration Association in the county in which the project is located, together with two copies of Articles 9 and 14 and the appropriate filing fee as provided in the American Arbitration Industry Arbitration Rules.

14.4 Voluntary arbitration shall be in accordance with the Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the AAA in effect on the date on which the arbitration is demanded except that the following modifications to those Rules shall apply:

- (a) The arbitrator(s) shall be neutral and appointed by the AAA; and
- (b) A controversy involving less than \$50,000 shall be heard by a single arbitrator; a controversy involving \$50,000 or more shall be heard by three
 (3) arbitrators one of whom shall be an attorney.

14.5 The award rendered by the arbitrator(s) shall be final. The exclusive forum for the confirmation and enforcement, vacation or correction of an award shall be the Superior Court of the State of California, County of San Diego.

Performance of Contract During Arbitration:

14.6 Pending an award by the arbitrator(s), the Contractor shall proceed diligently with the performance of the Contract and in accordance with the Owner's Representative's decision unless the parties to this Contract otherwise agree in writing.

ARTICLE 15 - MISCELLANEOUS

Assignment

15.1 Neither party to the Contract shall assign the Contract without the written consent of the other, nor shall the Contractor assign any monies due or to become due to the Contractor hereunder, without the previous written consent of the Owner. Any assignment of money shall be subject to all proper withholdings in favor of the Owner and to all deductions provided for in the Contract. All money withheld, whether assigned or not, shall be subject to being used by the Owner for completion of the Work should the Contractor be in default.

ARTICLE 16 - CALIFORNIA STATE REQUIREMENTS

Nondiscriminatory Practices:

16.1 The City of El Cajon Affirmative Action Plan requires contractors who are awarded contracts for construction, alteration, maintenance or demolition, their Subcontractors and suppliers, to take affirmative action to improve employment of racial and ethnic minorities in the construction industry, in accordance with Executive Order 11246. To comply, each contractor awarded a construction contract by the City of El Cajon shall agree, and by signing and submitting, a proposal for this contract <u>does certify</u>, to comply with mandated regulations as set forth by Executive Order 11246.

16.1.1 The Contractor shall not willfully discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment, and all applicants for employment and current employees shall be treated equally without regard to their race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition, marital status, sex, or sexual orientation of such persons.

16.1.2 The Contractor shall advise unions and other organizations, which represent employees of the provisions of this Agreement and post in a conspicuous place to the unions an equal employment opportunity sign to be furnished by the Owner.

16.1.3 Violation by the Contractor of this Article or the State Fair Employment Practice Act shall be cause to terminate this Contract.

16.1.4 None of the provisions of the Contract shall be used to preclude the Owner from pursuing other remedies available under law for noncompliance with these provisions.

16.1.5 The provisions of this paragraph 16.1 apply to each and every Subcontractor hired by, or under contract with the Contractor.

Apprentices:

16.2 Attention is directed to Sections 1777.5, 1777.6 and 1777.7 of the California Labor Code and Title 8, California Administrative Code Section 200 et seq. To insure compliance and complete understanding of the law regarding apprentices, and specifically the required ration thereunder, the Contractor (and Subcontractors) should, where some question exists, contact the Division of Apprenticeship Standards prior to commencement of the work. Responsibility for compliance with this Paragraph 16.2 lies with the Contractor. The Owner's policy is to encourage the employment and training of apprentices on its construction contracts as may be permitted under local apprenticeship standards.

Prevailing Wage Rates:

16.3 As required by Sections 1770 and following, of the California Labor Code, the Contractor (and Subcontractors) shall pay no less than the prevailing wage per diem wages as determined by the Director of the California Department of Industrial Relations. Copies of such prevailing rate of per diem wages are on file at the office of the Owner, which copies shall be made available to any interested party on request. The Contractor shall post a copy of such determination at each job site.

16.4 The Contractor (and Subcontractors) shall, as a penalty to the Owner, forfeit not

more than \$50.00 for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the prevailing rates as determined by the Director for such work or craft in which such worker is employed for any public work done under the contract by it or by any Subcontractor under it. The amount of this penalty shall be determined by the Labor Commissioner.

Payroll Records; Retention; Inspection; Noncompliance Penalties; Rules and Regulations:

16.5 Each Contractor and Subcontractor shall keep an accurate payroll record, showing the name, address, social security number, work classification, straight time and overtime hours worked each day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice, worker, or other employee employed by him or her in connection with the public work. Each payroll record shall contain or be verified by a written declaration that it is made under penalty of perjury, stating both of the following:

16.5.1 The information contained in the payroll record is true and correct.

16.5.2 The Contractor or Subcontractor has complied with the requirements of Sections 1771, 1811, and 1815 for any work performed by its employees on the public works project.

16.6 The payroll records enumerated under Paragraph 16.5 shall be certified and shall be available for inspection at all reasonable hours at the principal office of the Contractor on the following basis:

16.6.1 A certified copy of employee's payroll record shall be made available for inspection or furnished to the employee or his or her authorized representative on request.

16.6.2 A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in Paragraph 16.5 shall be made available for inspection or furnished upon request to a representative of the Owner, the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, and the Division of Apprenticeship Standards of the Department of Industrial Relations.

16.6.3 A certified copy of all payroll records enumerated in Paragraph 16.5 shall be made available upon request by the public for inspection or copies thereof. However, a request by the public shall be made through either the body awarding the contract, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement. If the requested payroll records have not been provided pursuant to Paragraph 16.6.2 the requesting party shall, prior to being provided the records, reimburse the costs of preparation by the Contractor, Subcontractors, and the entity through which the request was made. The public shall not be given access to the records at the principal office of the Contractor.

16.7 The certified payroll records shall be on forms provided by the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement or shall contain the same information as the forms provided by the division.

16.8 The Contractor or Subcontractor shall file a certified copy of the records, enumerated in Paragraph 16.5 with the entity that requested the records within 10 days after receipt of a written request.

16.9 Any copy of records made available for inspection as copies and furnished upon request to the public or any public agency by the awarding body, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards, or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement shall be marked or obliterated in such

a manner as to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address, and social security number. The name and address of the Contractor awarded the contract or performing the contract shall not be marked or obliterated.

16.10 The Contractor shall inform the body awarding the contract of the location of the records enumerated under Paragraph 16.5 including the street address, city and county, and shall, within five (5) working days, provide a notice of a change of location and address.

16.11 The Contractor or Subcontractor shall have 10 days in which to comply subsequent to receipt of a written notice requesting the records enumerated in paragraph 16.5. In the event that the Contractor or Subcontractor fails to comply within the 10-day period, he or she shall, as a penalty to the Owner, forfeit twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker, until strict compliance is effectuated. Upon the request of the Division of Apprenticeship Standards or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, these penalties shall be withheld from progress payments then due. The Contractor is not subject to a penalty assessment pursuant to this section due to the failure of a Subcontractor to comply with this section.

Workers' Compensation:

16.12 In accordance with the provision of Section 3700 of the California Labor Code, the Contractor and each Subcontractor shall secure the payment of workers' compensation benefits to its employees.

16.13 Prior to beginning work under the Contract, the Contractor shall sign and file with the Owner the following certification:

"I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of work of this Contract."

16.14 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, before the Contract is executed on behalf of the Owner, a bidder to whom a contract has been awarded shall furnish satisfactory evidence that it has secured in the manner required and provided by law the payment of workers' compensation.

Working Hours:

16.15 The Contractor shall comply with all applicable provisions of Sections 1810 to 1815 inclusive, of the California Labor Code relating to working hours. The Contractor shall, as a penalty to the Owner, forfeit twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each worker employed in the execution of the Contract by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor for each calendar day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than 8 hours in any one calendar day and 40 hours in any one calendar week, unless such worker receives compensation for all hours worked in excess of 8 hours at not less than 1-1/2 times the basic rate of pay.

Contractor Not Responsible for Damage Resulting From Certain Acts of God:

16.16 As provided in Section 7105 of California Public Contract Code, the Contractor shall not be responsible for the cost of repairing or restoring damage to the Work which damage

is determined to have been proximately caused by an act of God, in excess of five percent (5%) of the contracted amount, provided that the Work damaged was built in accordance with accepted and applicable buildings standards and the plans and specifications of the Owner. The Contractor shall obtain insurance to indemnify the Owner for any damages to the Work caused by an act of God if the insurance premium is a separate bid item in the bidding schedule for the Work. For purposes of this section, the term "acts of God" shall include only the following occurrences or conditions and effects: earthquakes in excess of a magnitude of 3.5 on the Richter Scale, and tidal waves.

Concrete Forms, Falsework, and Shoring:

16.17 The Contractor shall comply fully with the requirements of Section 1717 of the Construction Safety Orders, State of California, Department of Industrial Relations, regarding the design of concrete forms, false work, and shoring and the inspection of same prior to placement of concrete. Where the said Section 1717 requires the services of a civil engineer registered in the State of California to approve design calculations and working drawings of the false work or shoring system, or to inspect such system prior to purposes, and all costs therefore shall be included in the price named in the Contract for completion of the Work as set forth in the Contract Documents.

Protection of Workers in Trench Excavations:

16.18 As required by Section 6705 of the California Labor Code and in addition thereto, whenever work under the Contract involves the excavation of any trench or trenches 5 feet or more in depth, the Contractor shall submit for acceptance by the Owner or by a registered civil or structural engineer, employed by the Owner, to whom authority to accept has been delegated, in advance of excavation, a detailed plan showing the design of shoring, bracing, sloping, or other provisions to made for worker protection from the hazard of caving ground during the excavation, of such trench or trenches. If such plan varies from the shoring system standards established by the Construction Safety Orders of the Division of Industrial Safety, the plan shall be prepared by a registered civil or structural engineer employed by the Contractor, and all costs therefore shall be included in the price named in the Contract for completion of the Work as set forth in the Contract Documents. Nothing in this section shall be deemed to allow the use of a shoring, sloping, or other protective system less effective than that required by the Construction Safety Orders, the Architect, no any of their officers, agents, representatives, or employees.

Public Works Contracts; Assignment to Awarding Body:

16.19 In accordance with Section 7103.5 of the California Public Contract Code, the Contractor and Subcontractor shall conform to the following requirements: In entering into a public works contract, or a subcontract to supply goods, services or materials pursuant to a public works contract, the Contractor or Subcontractor offers and agrees to assign to the awarding body all rights, title and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act (15 U.S.C. Sec. 15), or under the Cartwright Act [Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 16700) of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professional Code], arising from purchases of goods, services or materials pursuant to the public works contract or the subcontract. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the awarding body tenders final payment to the Contractor, without further acknowledgment by the parties.

Submission of Bids; Agreement to Assign:

16.20 In accordance with Section 4552 of the California Government Code, the bidder shall conform to the following requirements. In submitting a bid to a public purchasing body, the bidder offers and agrees that if the bid is accepted, it will assign to the purchasing body all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act (15 U.S.C. Sec 15) or under the Cartwright Act [Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 16700) of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code, arising from purchases of goods, materials, or services by the bidder for sale to the purchasing body pursuant to the bid. Such assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the purchasing body tenders final payment to the bidder.

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

1. PRE-BID CONFERENCE

A pre-bid conference will NOT be held for this project.

2. INFORMATION ITEMS

Performance Bond, Labor & Material Bond and Workers Compensation (Certification by Contractor) are part of this bid as information items only and are to be completed and submitted by the successful bidder(s) after award.

3. ALTERNATES

The use of the name of a manufacturer, or any special brand or make, in describing any item in the bid documents does not restrict bidders to that manufacturer or specific article. An equal of the named product will be given due consideration. The contractor shall submit any alternate item for approval. All items on which bids are submitted must in all cases be equal or better in quality and utility to those specified by the City. The approval of any alternate shall be made by the City. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the City may impose additional restrictions in the Specifications section of these documents. All information required to make an informed decision on an alternate item must be submitted as part of the bid.

4. SPECIALTY ITEMS

The Contractor shall perform, with its own organization, Contract work amounting to at least 50 percent of the Contract Price except that any designated "Specialty Items" may be performed by subcontract and the amount of any such "Specialty Items" so performed may be deducted from the Contract Price before computing the amount to be required to be performed by the Contractor with its own organization. The following items have been designated as "Specialty Items" in accordance with the provisions of Section 2-3.2 of the Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction and Public Contract Code Sections 4100 through 4113:

PRE-FABRICATED BUS SHELTERS, BUS BENCHES, AND TRASH RECEPTACLES

5. UNDERGROUND UTILITIES

Section 4216 of the Government Code requires a Dig Alert Identification Number be issued before excavation will be permitted. Call for mark-outs and a Dig Alert I.D. number from Underground Service Alert, at 1-800-227-2600, at least two (2) working days before excavating.

6. STORMWATER MANAGEMENT AND DISCHARGE CONTROL

6A. **JURISDICTIONAL RUNOFF MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (JRMP)** - The JRMP is the City of El Cajon's approach to improving water quality in rivers, bays, lakes, and ocean through reducing discharges of pollutants to the Municipally Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) storm drain system. To reduce pollutants in MS4 discharges to water bodies, the City implements or requires its residents, businesses, municipal facilities, and land owners to implement a variety of measures known as best management practices (BMPs). All municipal activities shall be conducted in accordance with the City's JRMP.

a. Demolition/Construction

Municipal projects involving demolition/construction activities shall implement a minimum level of BMPs to help prevent the discharge of pollutants including sediment, toxic chemicals or other

construction related materials to the City's MS4 storm drain system. The following is a list of minimum BMPs to be used for Demolition/Construction related municipal activities:

BMP1: Eliminate illicit non-storm water discharges	Non-storm water (water other than rain) shall not be discharged to the City's MS4 storm drain. To eliminate illicit discharges, do not allow any solid or liquid material except uncontaminated storm water to enter City storm drains, curb gutters along City streets, or any other part of the City's MS4. <i>CASQA:</i> <i>SC: 10 Storm Drain Inlet Protection</i>
	SC:44 Drainage System Maintenance
BMP 4: Eliminate the discharge of vehicle and equipment wash water	Wastewater associated with washing activities shall not be allowed to enter the City's MS4 storm drains, curbs and gutters, or any other part of the City's MS4. All wash water must be contained, captured, and disposed of appropriately. Designated washing areas may consist of a container, a berm, or a liner to collect and contain liquids to prevent runoff.
	CASQA:
	SC: 10 Storm Drain Inlet Protection
	SC:21 Automotive Service Maintenance
BMP 14: Protect unpaved areas, including landscaping, from erosion using vegetative or physical stabilization	Exposed soils that are actively eroding or prone to erosion due to disturbance shall be protected from erosion. Significant accumulations of eroded soil shall be removed or contained to prevent sediment transport in runoff to the City's MS4 storm drain system. CASQA: <i>SC:41 Building & Grounds Maintenance</i>
BMP 16: Implement good housekeeping to keep site free of trash and debris	Outdoor areas shall be cleaned as needed to keep them free of accumulations of trash, sediment, litter, and other debris to help prevent transport to the City's MS4 storm drain system.
	CASQA: SC:41 Building & Grounds Maintenance

BMP 30: Temporarily protect storm drains from non-storm water discharges while conducting activities that have the potential to	If municipal activities conducted cannot be fully contained or minor failures in containment would potentially result in discharges of non- storm water to the MS4, temporary measures shall be used to protect the storm drain system. Any municipal activities and construction related materials that enter the MS4 storm drain system shall be removed promptly and disposed of appropriately (in accordance with other minimum BMPs). Keep storm drain inlets and under drains free of sediment, trash, and debris.	
result in a discharge	CASQA:	
	SC: 10 Storm Drain Inlet Protection	
	SC:44 Drainage System Maintenance	
City of El Cajon's Jurisdictional Runoff Management Plan, Minimum Best Management Practices		

for Industrial, Commercial, and Municipal Site/Sources, 2015.

Copies of the complete JRMP are available online at <u>http://www.cityofelcajon.us/i-want-to/view/documents-forms-library/-folder-137</u> or reviewed in person at City of El Cajon's City Hall (200 Civic Center Way). For any questions regarding the JRMP, or to make an appointment with the storm water management staff to discuss and/or review requirements, please call (619) 441-1653.

6B. STORMWATER MANAGEMENT AND DISCHARGE CONTROL

City of El Cajon's Municipal Code Chapter 13.10 (Stormwater Management and Discharge Control)

identifies management practices to help protect health, safety and general welfare of citizen's of El Cajon and improve water quality. Management practices will help reduce the adverse effects of polluted runoff discharges on waters of the state; to secure benefits from the use of storm water as a resource; and to ensure that the city is compliant with the Municipal Permit. The Municipal Code requires the control of non-stormwater discharge and reduction of pollutant discharge to the maximum extent practicable. Pollutant, as defined by the Municipal code means any agent that may cause or contribute to the degradation of water quality such that a condition of pollution or contamination is created or aggravated. To maintain compliance with the City of El Cajon's Municipal Code 13.10 and Municipal Stormwater Permit, non-stormwater pollutant discharges must be controlled to the maximum extent practicable.

Any proposed demolition/construction activities that includes the disturbance of surface area less than < **1 acre** requires the development of a <u>Water Pollution Control Plan (WPCP)</u>.

Any proposed demolition/construction activities that includes the disturbance of surface area greater than > 1 acre requires the development of a <u>Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan</u> (<u>SWPPP</u>).

A template for the WPCP/SWPPP can be found at: http://www.dot.ca.gov/hq/construc/stormwater/templates.htm The Contractor shall be responsible for the design of a WPCP/SWPPP and implement Best Management Practices (BMPs) to help eliminate pollutant discharges to the MS4 storm drain system. Use CASQA and/or Caltrans BMP factsheets. The WPCP/SWPPP must be submitted prior to any construction activities including soil disturbance, grading, clearing of vegetative material.

The WPCP/SWPPP shall be submitted at least ten (10) working days prior to the start of construction and shall be approved in writing by the City Engineer prior to commencing work.

The Contractor shall implement the WPCP/SWPPP and take remedial and preventive action immediately when pollutant discharge occurs and/or the City Engineer/Public Works Director directs. Full compensation for all work involved in Stormwater Management and Discharge Control, including the WPCP/SWPPP, furnishing, installation, maintenance and removal of all necessary BMP materials (including silt fences, gravel bags, and materials) and all necessary labor, tools and equipment, shall be considered as included in the contract prices paid for the various items of work and no additional payment will be made therefor.

7. MODIFICATIONS, PERFORMANCE, PAYMENT

Article 1.7 of Chapter 1 of Part 3 of Division 2 of the Public Contract Code is incorporated by reference. A copy is attached in accordance with the provisions of Public Contract Code Section 20104.50(f).

8. TRAFFIC CONTROL

Traffic control and accident prevention measures shall conform to Section 7-10 "Public Convenience and Safety" of the Standard Specifications, and the Traffic Control Manual. No deviation from the accompanying traffic plan shall be allowed unless approved in writing by the Director of Public Works prior to commencing work.

9. WASTE HAULING

El Cajon has an exclusive contract with Waste Management for the hauling and disposal of solid waste other than hazardous waste. If the Contractor uses a waste hauler to remove and dispose of solid waste generated by demolition, it must use Waste Management. This does nothing to prevent the Contractor from using its own containers and using its own vehicles to haul waste to a licensed disposal facility. Prior to starting work, the Contractor must identify the hauler to be used for disposal.

10. NON-WORKING DAYS 2018

The following days are considered non-working days in the City of El Cajon and any construction work unless specifically waived by the City Engineer will not be allowed.

Recognized Holidays for the remainder of 2018:

November 12, 22, and 23 December 24 through December 31
11. CITY HALL OFFICE HOURS

Monday through Thursday: 7:30 a.m. – 5:30 p.m. Alternate Fridays: 8:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.

Closed on the following Fridays for the remainder of 2018:

September 7 and 21 October 5 and 19 November 2, 16, and 30 December 14 and 28

12. PROJECT MANAGEMENT DOCUMENTATION & ADMINSTRATION

- a. The City of El Cajon reserves the right to utilize an online cloud-based project management system. **Virtual Project Manager (VPM)** allows for paperless documentation and project administration. For more information, go to <u>www.virtual-pm.com</u>.
- b. Virtual Project Manager (VPM) allows for paperless documentation and project administration. All posted information is available to all personnel involved with the project at any time using the internet.
- c. The use of VPM by the Contractor is mandatory. Access to VPM will be provided at no cost to the contractor.
- d. In order to utilize VPM, the contractor needs a computer, internet access, a digital camera, and a scanner. For more information, go to <u>www.virtual-pm.com</u>. To Login, from the homepage, select LOGIN and enter the Username and Password that will be provided to you by the City's Representative.
- e. The contractor shall use the following features:
 - i. Daily Logs: Contractor's daily reports shall be entered electronically here.
 - ii. <u>Change Order Manager</u>: Contractor requests for change order shall be submitted electronically here.
 - iii. <u>Transmittals</u>: Schedules, Certified Payrolls (In addition, hard copies with wet signatures are required), etc. shall be electronically submitted here.
 - iv. Submittals: Submittals requiring approval shall be submitted electronically here.
 - v. RFIs: Requests for information (RFIs) shall be submitted electronically here.
 - vi. <u>Payment Applications</u>: Monthly Payment Applications shall be submitted by the specified date for review and approval by submitting current work items completed within the schedule of values. Contractor to submit back-up as required.

13. LCP TRACKER SOFTWARE (CERTIFIED PAYROLLS)

a. LCP Tracker software allows for the submittal of weekly certified payrolls and related labor compliance documentation. LCP Tracker is available to the Contractor involved with the project via internet access.

- b. The use of LCP Tracker by the Contractor is mandatory for this project. Access to LCP Tracker will be provided at no cost to the Contractor.
- c. In order to utilize LCP Tracker, the Contractor will require a computer with internet access. A digital camera and a scanner may be useful as well. For additional information, go to <u>www.lcptracker.com</u>. To login, go to <u>www.lcptracker.net</u> and from the homepage, select LOGIN and enter the Username and Password that will be provided to you by the City.

SPECIAL PROVISIONS

SECTION 1 PRECEDENCE OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

All work and materials shall conform to the following provisions, plans, and/or specifications in the priority sequence so indicated:

- a. Permits issued by jurisdictional regulatory agencies.
- b. Change Orders and Supplemental Agreements.
- c. Contract/Agreement.
- d. Addenda.
- e. Bid/Proposal.
- f. Special Provisions.
- g. Detail Plans (Project List as shown in Appendix B).
- h. Standard Plans.
 - 1. The San Diego Regional Standard Drawings, 2012 Edition, adopted by the El Cajon City Council by Resolution No. 023-14 on March 25, 2014, herein referred to as the "Regional Standard Drawings".
 - 2. California State Department of Transportation Standard Plans dated 2015.
- i. Standard Specifications.
 - 1. Those particular sections of the California State Department of Transportation Standard Specifications dated 2015 herein referred to as the "State Specifications".
 - The Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction (Green Book), 2012 edition, with Regional Supplement Amendments, adopted by City Council Resolution No. 023-14 on March 25, 2014, herein referred to as the "Standard Specifications."
 - 3. The "California Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways, Part 6, Temporary Traffic Control", herein referred to as the "Traffic Control Manual."

SECTION 2 BEGINNING OF WORK AND TIME FOR COMPLETION

The Contractor shall begin work within ten (10) days after issuance of the Notice to Proceed, and shall diligently prosecute the same to completion before the expiration of twenty (20) working days after the date of the Notice to Proceed. Twenty (20) working days is the term of the Contract.

The day the Notice to Proceed is issued shall not be counted as a working day. By submitting a bid, the Contractor agrees that the term of this contract is the number of working days indicated in paragraph one above.

Prior to issuance of the Notice to Proceed, the Contractor is required to submit a PROPOSED PROJECT SCHEDULE indicating completion of the project by the end of the term of the contract. Where the schedule indicates completion before the end of the term of the contract, the Contractor shall also show the late completion schedule for each item. The late completion date of the project must coincide with the contract completion date. "Float" is the time between the early and late

completion date for any activity on the critical path. It belongs to both the Contractor and the City and may be used by either on a first-claimed basis. It is understood between the parties there will be no compensation due for delays, unless contract completion is delayed beyond the contractual completion date, (See Section 17 <u>Claims</u> herein regarding delay claims). The schedule, where applicable, shall follow the precedent of operations called for in the specifications or these Special Provisions. The schedule shall identify the controlling items of work that must be completed prior to another item being able to start. Schedules which do not meet these requirements shall be rejected and will delay the issuance of the Notice to Proceed. When a delay in submitting an acceptable Proposed Project Schedule prevents the Notice to Proceed from being issued within forty five (45) days after execution of the Contract, such a delay will be a basis for a finding of default. If the Contractor submits an acceptable proposed Project Schedule prior to the City's issuance of a Notice of Default, the City may, in its sole discretion, issue the Notice to Proceed.

During the first week following issuance of the Notice to Proceed, the Contractor shall submit a FINAL SCHEDULE in accordance with all requirements of the Proposed Project Schedule, indicating the calendar dates that each event on the critical path will be completed. On a monthly basis, on the payment cutoff date, the Contractor shall submit an update to the accepted Final Schedule, which accurately indicates progress to that date for each item on the critical path. No change to the accepted Final Schedule is permitted without the written consent of the City Engineer.

Periods of inclement weather which adversely affect prosecution of the work shall, with the approval of the City Engineer, **not be counted** in the total working days.

Periods when any stop work notice is in effect, due to the Contractor's failure to comply with any provisions of the contract, **shall be counted** in the total working days.

SECTION 3 MISCELLANEOUS

3.1 General

Attention is directed to Section 6 "Control of Materials", of the California State Department of Transportation State Specifications and these Special Provisions.

3.2 City Furnished Materials

Attention is directed to Section 6-2.03, "Department Furnished Materials", of the State Specifications and these Special Provisions.

• There are no City furnished materials on this project.

SECTION 4 DESCRIPTION OF WORK

The work to be done consists, in general, of:

Installation of new and removal of existing bus shelters, benches, and trash receptacles as shown in these specifications.

Such other items or details not mentioned above, that are required by the plans, Standard Specifications, or these Special Provisions, shall be performed, placed, constructed or installed.

All tools, materials, labor, and traffic control will be furnished by the Contractor to complete the installation of new and removal of existing bus shelters, benches, and trash receptacles and other work as may be necessary to render the above improvements complete and workable.

The items are to be constructed or furnished and installed in a complete and workmanlike manner,

in accordance with the Specifications and/or Special Provisions, all as listed in Appendix A and as directed by the Engineer.

The Contractor shall review the contract plans and Specifications and present Requests for Information (RFI), including requests for changes of condition, sufficiently in advance to avoid delays in the work.

RFIs submitted by the Contractor shall clearly indicate the information requested and the basis for the request in light of the plan and specification requirements or alleged lack thereof. Each RFI shall be numbered by the contractor and shall be accompanied by a priority list stating the requested order of response when there is more than one RFI currently under consideration. Failure to prioritize RFIs will be grounds for denying a delay claim.

Where provisions of the contract, detail plans, Special Provisions, Standard Plans, Standard Specifications, supplements or amendments clearly answer the question raised in an RFI, the City may deduct from the Contractor's payment the costs of lost time and material expense associated with answering the RFI.

SECTION 5 TESTING & SURVEYING

If applicable, the City of El Cajon shall pay for all tests that indicate the specifications have been met. All tests that indicate the specifications have not been met shall be paid for by the Contractor.

All surveying to lay out the work and set construction stakes will be performed by the City.

The second paragraph of Subsection 2-9.2 of the Standard Specifications is hereby <u>deleted</u> and changed to read: "The Contractor shall discuss his survey needs with the City Engineer far enough in advance to prevent delays on the project and to find out how long it will take to complete the needed survey services." Survey requests shall be made in writing.

SECTION 6 UTILITIES

Any modifications, construction, or installation affecting service or supply controlled by a utility owner must be made pursuant to the direction and under the control of the affected utility owner. The Contractor shall contact the respective utility owners for additional information concerning this matter.

Underground utilities may not be shown on the plans in their entirety. The Contractor shall be responsible for exposing, verifying locations both horizontal and vertical, and maintaining all existing underground utilities, shown or not shown on the plans, marked or not marked in the field, at the Contractor's expense, during construction. The Contractor shall make the necessary arrangements for their removal or relocations with the respective utility owners as may be required, sufficiently in advance to prevent a delay in the Contractor's operations, at the Contractor's expense.

The last sentence of the third paragraph of Section 5-2 of the Standard Specifications "When authorized by the Engineer, support or protection of the utility will be paid for as provided in Subsection 3-2.2.3 or 3-3." is hereby <u>deleted</u>, and no additional payment will be made therefor. Also, if an unavoidable utility caused delay beyond control of the Contractor does occur after the Contractor provided sufficient notice, in the Engineer's judgment, to the Utility owner, the Contractor will be entitled to an extension of time in accordance with Section 6-6 of the Standard Specifications.

However, no additional payment will be made for such delay, and the Contractor will be required to provide the Engineer with written documentation of the dates of notice to the utility owner and beginning and end of the delay, prior to approval of an extension of time.

Section 7-1 of the Standard Specifications is supplemented by the following:

"The contractor shall be solely responsible for locating items which if contacted would damage his equipment and shall be responsible for all costs of repair to damaged equipment."

SECTION 7 LAWS TO BE OBSERVED

Contractor's attention is directed to Section 7-13, "Laws to be Observed", of the Standard Specifications. Contractor shall comply with Chapter 9.72, "Littering Ordinance", and Chapter 13.10, "Stormwater Management and Discharge Control", of the Municipal Code of the City of El Cajon, and including Chapter 13.10.030, as amended.

SECTION 8 CONSTRUCTION DETAILS

8.1 Mobilization

Mobilization shall include the preparatory work that must be performed or costs incurred before starting work on the various items of the project site (Public Contracts Code § 10104); including activities and associated costs for transportation of Contractor's personnel, equipment, and operating supplies to the site.

Order of work shall conform to the provisions in Section 5, "Control of Work", of the State Specifications and these Special Provisions.

No work above ground shall be performed on the project until the Contractor has received all required materials, unless otherwise permitted by the City Engineer.

Full compensation for mobilization as specified includes all work involved, including but not limited to the following principal items: mobilizing labor force; obtaining bonds; moving equipment and temporary construction facilities onto site; pre-construction meetings, proper cleaning and clearance of the site to return it to its original condition; removal of all Contractor equipment, supplies, and labor force; warranty provisions; payments for bonds, and obtaining insurance, and for related items of work not otherwise provided for necessary to complete the work as shown on the plans, as specified herein, shall be considered the contract unit prices paid for the various items of work with related improvements and no additional allowance will be made therefor.

8.2 Temporary Traffic Control

Attention is directed to Sections 7-10, "Public Convenience and Safety", and sub-section 7-10.2, "Work Area Traffic Control", of the Standard Specifications and to the Section entitled "Public Safety" elsewhere in the Standard Specifications and these Special Provisions. Nothing in these Special Provisions shall be construed as relieving the Contractor from his responsibility in said Section 7-10.

The Contractor shall take all necessary measures to maintain the portion of the streets left open to traffic, to keep street smooth and usable during construction and to avoid excessive dust or any unnecessary inconvenience to the public.

Working Hours are from 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. Access shall be provided at all times for businesses in the affected areas. The Contractor shall be responsible for the maintenance of necessary barricades, signs, etc. at all times, including Saturdays, Sundays, and Holidays.

At all times, not less than one 12-foot minimum width traffic lane shall be provided in each direction on all streets for public traffic.

The Contractor shall notify the Engineer of his intent to begin work at least two (2) days before the work is begun. When entering or leaving roadways carrying public traffic, the Contractor's equipment, whether empty or loaded, shall in all cases yield to public traffic. The Contractor is

responsible for providing and maintaining proper traffic delineation during the life of the contract or until the completion of the traffic striping. Personal vehicles of the Contractor's employees shall not be parked on the traveled way at any time, including any section closed to public traffic.

Posting No Parking - Where a parking prohibition is required to complete the work, the Contractor shall post signs 48 hours in advance of scheduled construction. The signs shall indicate the days (Mon., Tues., Wed., etc.) when work will be underway and enforcement will be requested. The signs must indicate the time when parking will be prohibited, (e.g. 8:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.). Time shall not be during hours when work is prohibited by other provisions of these specifications. The signs shall further indicate that enforcement may result in towing. The signs shall be posted at intervals along the street of not more than one every fifty (50)-feet, and at a position at the edge of pavement or immediately behind the curb. Additional signs shall be installed when required by the City Engineer to assure adequacy of the notice.

The Contractor shall submit a traffic control plan <u>at least five working days prior</u> to the start of construction. This plan shall include all necessary traffic control devices and shall be approved in writing by the City Engineer prior to commencing work. The use of applicable Regional Standard Drawings is acceptable for submittal.

Upon posting 'No Parking', the Contractor shall advise the City Engineer who must inspect and certify that posting was completed in accordance with these specifications. Said certification must be at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to required enforcement.

To request towing, the Contractor may contact the El Cajon Police Department's Traffic Division (619) 579-3356. Towing will not normally be performed before 7:00 a.m. or after 4:00 p.m. If towing outside these hours is required, it shall be by prior arrangement with the Police Department Traffic Division Commander and subject to availability of officers.

Following posting 'No Parking', the Contractor shall maintain the signs no less than twice per day and additionally as directed by the Engineer to assure maintenance of the notice. The Contractor shall make every effort to schedule work so that any posted "No Parking" zone will be used on the days posted. In the event the Contractor is unable to maintain the planned schedule, the days posted (Mon., Tues., etc.) shall be revised in advance to reduce the impact of the parking restrictions for days when no work will be done. If additional days are added, the Contractor shall again notify the City Engineer who will re-certify the posting.

The provisions of this Section may be modified or altered, if, in the opinion of the City Engineer, public traffic will be better served and work expedited. Any proposed modifications shall be approved in writing by the City Engineer.

Full compensation for all work involved in traffic control, the traffic control plan, Public notification, the furnishing, installation and removal of temporary barricades, construction signs, warning signs, sequential arrow boards, or any device for the temporary control of traffic or safety of the workers, including flaggers, and other requirements of adjacent public agencies affected, and shall be paid at the prices bid and no additional allowance will be made therefor.

8.3 Protection and Restoration of Existing Improvements

Protection and restoration of existing improvements shall be in accordance with Section 7-9 of the Standard Specifications. Private and public facilities and structures removed in conflict with construction shall be replaced in kind.

Improvements such as sidewalks, curbs, gutters, Portland cement concrete and asphalt concrete pavements, underlying material, lawns and plants and any other improvements removed, broken or damaged by the Contractor's operations, shall be replaced or reconstructed with the same kind of material as found on the work or with materials of equal quality. The new work shall be left in

a serviceable condition.

Whenever part of a square or slab of existing concrete sidewalk, curb, gutter or driveway is broken or damaged, the entire square, section or slab shall be removed and the concrete reconstructed as specified above.

Full compensation for protection and restoration of existing improvements as specified includes furnishing all labor, materials, tools, and equipment involved in protection and restoration of existing improvements, including asphalt concrete and Class 2 aggregate base for pavement restoration, shall be considered as included in the contract prices paid for the various items of work with related improvements and no additional allowance will be made therefor.

8.4 Bus Shelter, Bus Benches, and Trash Receptacles

Domed roof bus shelter dimensions: 13 foot long x 2 foot wide end frame panels, with a 5 foot wide roof. Lighting is not required for the bus shelter. Trash receptacles shall be 30 gallon pedestal mounted and constructed of perforated metal. Bus benches shall be constructed of perforated metal (with no back); six (6) feet in length with anti-vagrant bars. Bus benches shall be mounted off-set to provide room for wheel chair access within the shelter as directed by the Engineer.

Presently, the City uses bus shelters, bus benches, and trash receptacles manufactured by Tolar Manufacturing Company and/or by All Purpose Manufacturing, Inc. The City will accept products from these manufacturers or an approved equal.

All fixtures shall be furnished in "Moss Green" color. Shelters shall be provided with an "El Cajon" logo on each end. A camera ready logo will be provided by the City, if necessary.

Full compensation for furnishing all labor, material, tools and equipment and all work involved in furnishing and installing these items shall be considered as included in the price paid per unit and no additional allowance will be made therefore.

8.5 Remove and Dispose of Existing Bus Shelter, Bus Benches, and Trash Receptacles

Removal and disposing of existing bus benches shall consist of carefully removing and disposing these items as shown on the plans.

Full compensation for furnishing all labor, material, tools and equipment and all work involved in the removal and disposing of these items shall be considered as included in the price paid per unit and no additional allowance will be made therefore.

8.6 Submittals

The following submittals are due at the required time as set forth in these specifications. Submittals shall be submitted, in triplicate, to the City's designated individual at the required time:

- 1. Denotes ten (10)-work days prior to the issuance of the notice to proceed
- 2. Denotes five (5)-work days prior to the issuance of the notice to proceed
- 3. Denotes within five (5)-work days of issuance of the notice to proceed

Denotes prior to the commencement of work

	Submittal Description	Specification Section	Date Due
1	Preliminary Project Schedule	Special Provisions-Section 2	2
2	Final Project Schedule	Special Provisions-Section 2	3
3	Water Pollution Control Plan (WPCP)	Special Conditions-Section 6B & Special Provisions-Section 8	1
4	Waste Hauling: Licensed Disposal Facility	Special Conditions-Section 12	2
5	Employment Records (List of all employees with labor classification wage and benefit statement)	Special Provisions-Section 12	2
6	Equipment Rental Rates	Special Provisions-Section 13	2
7	Traffic Control Plan	Special Provisions-Section 9.2	2
8	Bus Shelter, Bus Bench, and Trash Receptacle shop drawings	Special Provisions-Section 9.4	1

SECTION 9 MATERIALS CERTIFICATIONS

The Contractor shall submit manufacturer's data to demonstrate that the materials used for this work meets or exceeds the specifications stated herein. The contractor shall provide submittals pursuant to Section 2-5.3 of the Standard Specifications. Submittals are required for all materials required for the completion of this project.

When specified, materials incorporated into this project will require a Certificate of Compliance. Contractor to submit a Certificate of Compliance: (1) Before the materials is incorporated into the work, (2) For each lot of the material, which should be identified on the certificate, and (3) Signed by the producer of the material and stating that the materials complies with the contract.

SECTION 10 SUBSTITUTIONS

When items or classes of materials, articles or processes are specified by trade name or by manufacturer, with or without words "or approved equal", only such items shall be used unless the City Engineer's approval is secured in writing for substitution. Where several manufacturers are named, the Contractor has the option of furnishing approved products of only the named manufacturers unless the City Engineer's approval is secured in writing for a substitution. If the Contractor desires to substitute products or manufacturers for those specified, the Contractor shall apply in writing, on the same day of bid opening for such permission. The request shall state the amount of credit to be extended to the City if the substitute material or manufacturer is accepted. The request shall include complete manufacturer's catalogs, brochures, drawings, samples, certified copies of test reports, and other descriptive data to substantiate the claim of equality. The City Engineer will review the data within a reasonable time, and will accept or reject the substitute item is rejected by the City Engineer, the original item specified shall be provided by the contractor at the price bid in the bidder's proposal and the contract will be awarded accordingly, with no additional payment therefor.

SECTION 11 EMPLOYMENT RECORDS

The Contractor is to furnish certified payrolls for all labor on a weekly basis to the Engineer indicating payment of the California General Prevailing Wage Rates for each craft, as per Article 16 of the General Conditions. The cost of compliance with these regulations shall be considered included in the contract prices paid for the various items of work and no additional payment will be allowed therefore.

A deduction of 10% of the amount due on each payment (not to exceed \$10,000.00 per payment) will be withheld where records do not clearly indicate payment of said prevailing wages. Said deduction is refundable on satisfactory evidence of compliance.

SECTION 12 EXTRA WORK

Payment for extra work shall be in accordance with Section 3-3, Extra Work, of the Standard Specifications, except that the rates to be used in determining tool and equipment rental costs shall not exceed rates listed for such equipment in the State of California Department of Transportation publication entitled "Labor Surcharge and Equipment Rental Rates" in effect on the date the work is accomplished, regardless of ownership and any rental or other agreement entered into by the Contractor. If equipment not listed in the publication is used, a suitable rental rate for such equipment will be established by the Engineer. The contractor may furnish any cost data which might assist the Engineer to establish such rental rate.

SECTION 13 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

All measurement and payment will be made in accordance with Section 9 of the Standard Specifications. Work shown on the plans or included by these specifications but not covered by bid items shall be considered included in the various items of work and no additional payment will be made therefor.

The payment cutoff date shall be the date through which payment for work completed is calculated for the purpose of progress payments. It shall normally be the fifteenth of the month and shall be modified only upon a written request of the Contractor, at the discretion of the City Engineer. Monthly progress payments will not be due or paid until the City Engineer receives the required monthly schedule update from the Contractor which accurately reflects the As-Built Schedule.

The City is authorized to deduct from any payment the amounts permitted in the contract and the costs borne by the City that are to be paid by the Contractor.

SECTION 14 FINAL COMPLETION

Final completion shall conform to Section 6-8 ("Completion, Acceptance and Warranty") of the Standard Specifications. Final completion will not be considered until all punch list work is completed. Liquidated damages, if applicable, will continue to accrue until that date. For repair work required under guarantee provisions of the Standard Specifications, Section 6-8, the Contractor shall continue to be bound by all provisions of the contract, except for liquidated damages and shall continue to maintain or reinstate insurance, until all work, no matter how minor, is completed.

BIDDER'S CHECK LIST

THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTS MUST BE SUBMITTED TO COMPRISE A COMPLETE BID

_____ Any Addendum to the bid that is issued prior to the bid opening (signed)

_____ Non-Collusion Declaration (signed)

- Bidder's Bond (may use bonding company form in lieu of City form; Principal and Attorney-in-Fact signatures for Surety must be notarized; Power of Attorney for Attorney-in-Fact must be included)
- Designation of Worker Classifications
- _____ Designation of Subcontractors (**REVISED** must include subcontractor(s) license number, DIR contractor registration number, and signed)

Bidders Statement Regarding Insurance Coverage (signed)

_____ Experience Statement (signed)

Bid (must be signed)

THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTS ARE FOR INFORMATION ONLY, AND WILL ONLY BE COMPLETED BY THE <u>AWARDED BIDDER</u>

Sample of Performance Bond

Sample of Labor and Material Bond

Sample of Certification by Contractor

FOR CITY USE ONLY

Federal Funding _____YES X__NO

If Yes: Check for Non-Debarred Status (website: https//www.sam.gov) Attach a copy of SAM print out.

Contractor's license meets requirements of Item 6.10 of the General Conditions _____Yes____No

<u>NON-COLLUSION DECLARATION</u> ***To Be Executed by Bidder and Submitted With Bid***

The undersigned declares:

I am the	of	, the part	y
(***	TITLE)	(FIRM NAME)	

making the foregoing bid.

The bid is not made in the interest of, or on behalf of, any undisclosed person, partnership, company, association, organization, or corporation. The bid is genuine and not collusive or sham. The bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other bidder to put in a false or sham bid. The bidder has not directly or indirectly colluded, conspired, connived, or agreed with any bidder or anyone else to put in a sham bid, or to refrain from bidding. The bidder has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by agreement, communication, or conference with anyone to fix the bid price of the bidder or any other bidder. All statements contained in the bid are true. The bidder has not, directly or indirectly, submitted his or her bid price or any breakdown thereof, or the contents thereof, or divulged information or data relative thereto, to any corporation, partnership, company, association, organization, bid depository, or to any member or agent thereof, to effectuate a collusive or sham bid, and has not paid, and will not pay, any person or entity for such purpose.

Any person executing this declaration on behalf of a bidder that is a corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, or any other entity, hereby represents that he or she has full power to execute, and does execute, this declaration on behalf of the bidder.

I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing is true and correct and that this declaration is executed on _____[date], at _____[city], _____[state].

By (Signature):_____

BIDDER'S BOND TO ACCOMPANY PROPOSAL

to be submitted by ALL BIDDERS unless bid accompanied by cash or equivalent

KNOW ALL BY THESE PRESENTS,

That we,		
As Principal, and		
as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the CITY OF EL CAJON in the sum of		
	(\$	

to be paid to the said City or its certain attorney, its successors and assigns, for which payment, well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the bid of the above Principal to

dated , is either:

ACCEPTED by the CITY OF EL CAJON, and if the Principal, his heirs, executors, Α. administrators, successors and assigns, shall duly enter into and execute a contract for such construction, and shall execute and deliver the two (2) bonds described within ten (10) days after the Notice of Award of Contract has been mailed to the above Principal;

OR

Β. REJECTED by the CITY OF EL CAJON,

THEN, this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF we hereunto set our hands and seals this _____ day of _____, 20_____.

PRINCIPAL: _____SURETY: _____Attorney-in-Fact

(Principal & Attorney-in-Fact must be notarized – see following page)

BIDDER'S BOND TO ACCOMPANY PROPOSAL (cont'd)

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity.

STATE OF CALIFORNIA)
) SS:
COUNTY OF SAN DIEGO)

On_____, before me, _____, a Notary Public, personally appeared______, who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument.

I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct. (SEAL)

Signature

DESIGNATION OF WORKER CLASSIFICATIONS

to be submitted by ALL BIDDERS

In compliance with the provisions of Labor Code section 1773.3, the City shall notify the Department of Labor Relations Division of Apprenticeship Standards of any contract awarded under section 1777.5. This section does not apply to contracts of general contractors involving less than thirty thousand dollars (\$30,000) or 20 working days or to contracts of specialty contractors not bidding for work through a general or prime contractor, involving less than two thousand dollars (\$2,000.00) or fewer than five working days.

Bidder shall provide the following information for section 1777.5 contract work:

Name of General Contractor:

Classification or Type of Workman: (Asbestos, Boilermaker, Bricklayers, Carpenters, Carpet/Linoleum, Cement Masons, Drywall Finisher, Drywall/Lathers, Electricians, Elevator Mechanic, Glaziers, Iron Workers, Laborers, Millwrights, Operating Engineer, Painters, Pile Drivers, Pipe Trades, Plasterers, Roofers, Sheet Metal, Sound/Comm., Surveyors, Teamster, Tile Workers, etc.)

DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS ***to be submitted by ALL BIDDERS***

**Bidder must identify specialty Item if applicable. The description of the specialty item must match that of the Specialty Items as listed in the Special Conditions.

In compliance with the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act (chapter 4 (commencing at section 4100), part 1, division 2 of the Public Contract Code of the State of California) and any amendments thereof, each bidder shall set forth below: (a) The name, the location of the place of business, and the California contractor license number of each subcontractor who will perform work or labor or render service to the prime contractor in or about the construction of the work or improvement, or a subcontractor licensed by the State of California who, under subcontract to the prime contractor, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the work or improvement according to detailed drawings contained in the plans and specifications, in an amount in excess of one-half of 1 percent of the prime contractor's total bid or, in the case of the bids or offers for the prime contractor's total bid or ten thousand dollars (\$10,000), whichever is greater and (b) The portion of the work that will be done by each subcontractor under this act. The prime contractor shall list only one subcontractor for each portion as is defined by the prime contractor in his or her bid.

If a prime contractor fails to specify a subcontractor or if a prime contractor specifies more than one subcontractor for the same portion of work to be performed under the contract in excess of one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid, bidder shall be deemed to have agreed that bidder is fully qualified to perform that portion himself, and that bidder shall perform that portion himself.

No prime contractor whose bid is accepted shall (a) substitute any subcontractor, (b) permit any subcontract to be voluntarily assigned or transferred or allow it to be performed by anyone other than the original subcontractor listed in the original bid, or (c) sublet or subcontract any portion of the work in excess of one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid as to which his original bid did not designate a subcontractor, except as authorized in the Subletting and Subcontracting Fair Practices Act. Subletting or subcontracting of any portion of the work in excess on one-half of one percent of the prime contractor's total bid as to which no subcontractor was designated in the original bid shall only be permitted in cases of public emergency or necessity, and then only after a finding reduced to writing as a public record of the authority awarding this contract setting forth the facts constituting the emergency or necessity.

A contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to bid on, be listed in a bid proposal, subject to the requirements of Section 4104 of the Public Contract Code, or engage in the performance of any contract for public work, as defined in this chapter, unless currently registered and qualified to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code. It is not a violation of this section for an unregistered contractor to submit a bid that is authorized by Section 7029.1 of the Business and Professions Code or by Section 10164 or 20103.5 of the Public Contract Code, provided the contractor is registered to perform the public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code at the time the contract is awarded.

DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS (cont'd)

Bidder must identify specialty item if applicable. The description of the specialty item must match that of the Specialty Items as listed in the Special Conditions. SEE LIST BELOW.*

Name and Location of Business of Subcontractor	Subcontractor License Number & DIR Registration Number	Bid Item No. Type of Work (All) or (Portion*)	Dollar Amount	Specialty** (Specify per list below)	Subcontractor Worker Classification*** (Specify per list below)
	Lic# Reg#				
	Lic# Reg#				
	Lic# Reg#				

SPECIALTY ITEMS: Prefabricated Bus Shelters, Bus Benches, and Trash Receptacles

*If a portion of an item is subcontracted, documentation approved by the City Project Manager/Engineer is required prior to the award of contract. Such documentation shall include proof of the amount to be paid to, and the specific portions of the work to be done by, the subcontractor, as well as the prime contractor's certification of the specific portions of work to be done by its own forces.

**Bidder must identify specialty trade if applicable. The description of the specialty trade must match that of the Specialty Items as listed in the Special Conditions.

***Bidder must identify worker classification for each subcontractor. (i.e. Asbestos, Boilermaker, Bricklayers, Carpenters, Carpet/Linoleum, Cement Masons, Drywall Finisher, Drywall/Lathers, Electricians, Elevator Mechanic, Glaziers, Iron Workers, Laborers, Millwrights, Operating Engineer, Painters, Pile Drivers, Pipe Trades, Plasterers, Roofers, Sheet Metal, Sound/Comm., Surveyors, Teamster, Tile Workers, etc.)

Proper name of Bidder

Ву_____

BIDDER'S STATEMENT REGARDING INSURANCE COVERAGE

to be submitted by ALL BIDDERS

BIDDER HEREBY CERTIFIES that the Bidder has reviewed and understands the insurance coverage requirements specified in this Invitation to Bid. Should the Bidder be awarded the contract for the work, Bidder further certifies that the Bidder can meet the specified requirements for insurance, including insurance coverage of the subcontractors, and agrees to name the City of El Cajon as Additional Insured for the work specified.

Name of Bidder (Person, Firm, or Corporation)

Signature of Bidder's Authorized Representative

Name & Title of Authorized Representative

Date of Signing

EXPERIENCE STATEMENT

to be submitted by ALL BIDDERS

List at least three references for work of a similar nature performed within the last three years.

I hereby certify that I have performed the work listed below.

Signature of Bidder			
Description	Year	Amount	Customer and Telephone
		\$	
			()
		\$	
			()
		\$	
			()
		\$	
			()
		\$	
			()

<u>BID</u>

to be submitted by ALL BIDDERS

In the matter of supplying labor and material for Transit Facility Improvements 2019:

To the City Council of the City of El Cajon:

Pursuant to and in compliance with the Notice Inviting Sealed Bids, the undersigned bidder hereby proposes and agrees to perform the work, therein described, in accordance with the attached specifications, instructions, and conditions, in the time, form, and manner provided by law at the bid price herein. No bid will be accepted that does not contain an adequate or reasonable price for each and every item work listed on the bid proposal.

The estimated quantities, unit prices, and total costs herein set forth are for the purpose of comparison of bids only. The final payment will be made upon the basis of actual quantities as per the unit prices bid, as the same may be finally determined by the Deputy Director of Public Works and confirmed by the City Council of the City of El Cajon.

The undersigned agrees to enter into a contract therefore in the time, form, and manner provided by law at the following unit prices, to wit:

ltem <u>No.</u>	Description	Unit of Measure	Estimated Quantity	Item Price (in figures)	Total (in figures)
1.	Furnish and Install New Bus Shelter, Bus Bench, & Trash Receptacle	EA	3	\$	\$
2.	Remove and Dispose Existing Bus Shelter, Bus Bench & Trash Receptacle	EA	5	\$	\$
3.	Remove and Dispose Existing Bus Shelter	EA	3	\$	\$
4.	Remove and Dispose Existing Bus Bench & Trash Receptacle	EA	5	\$	\$
τοτα	L AMOUNT OF BID			Ş	\$

Total proposal bid price for materials, equipment, tools, labor and incidentals necessary to complete the work, including necessary insurance cost and bond requirements:

In case of discrepancy between the unit price and the total set forth for a unit basis item, the unit price shall prevail, except as provided in (a) or (b), as follows:

(a) If the amount set forth as a unit price is unreadable or otherwise unclear, or is omitted, or is the same as the amount entered in the item total column, the amount set forth in the item total column for the item shall prevail, and shall be divided by the estimated quantity for the item and the price thus obtained shall be the unit price;

(b) (Decimal Errors) If the product of the entered unit price and the estimated quantity is exactly off by a factor of ten, one hundred, etc., or one-tenth, or one-hundredth, etc. from the entered total, the discrepancy will be resolved by using the entered unit price or item total, whichever most closely approximates percentage wise the unit price or item total in the City's Final Estimate of Cost.

Bids must be signed by a responsible authorized officer or employee. Unsigned bids will be rejected. Each sheet, where specified, must be signed or initialed by person submitting bid.

The undersigned bidder warrants that he, or it, is duly licensed in the _____ classification in accordance with the Act providing for the registration of Contractors in the State of California, and said License is numbered _____. The undersigned bidder warrants that he, or it, is duly registered to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the Labor Code, and said Registration is numbered _____.

The bid is submitted in response to Notice Inviting Sealed Bids, attached hereto, and pursuant to all of the proceedings of the City Council of the City of El Cajon heretofore had and taken to date. The names of all persons, firms and corporations interested in the foregoing proposal as principals are as follows: (If an individual, so state. If a firm or co-partnership, state the firm name and give names of all individual co-partners comprising the firm. If a corporation, state the legal name of the corporation, also name the president, secretary, treasurer and manager thereof.)

The undersigned are prepared to satisfy the City Council of the City of El Cajon of their ability, financial or otherwise, to perform the proposed work and improvements in accordance with the specifications set forth.

Firm Name:			
Name & Title:			By (Signature):
Address:	·····		
Telephone:	man and the second		Fax:
Email:			
Taxpayer I.D. No.:			
Type of Business entity:	Corp	Partnership	Individual/Sole Proprietor
	Joint Ventu	ıre 🗌 Other:	

SAMPLE OF PERFORMANCE BOND

to be submitted by AWARDED BIDDER

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

WHEREAS, the CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EL CAJON has awarded to _____, hereinafter designated as "Principal", a contract for:

together with appurtenance thereto: and

WHEREAS, said PRINCIPAL is required under the terms of said contract to furnish a bond for the faithful performance of said contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, we

_____, as Principal, and _____, as Surety, are held firmly bound unto the CITY OF EL CAJON, CALIFORNIA, hereinafter called "Owner", in the penal sum of

(\$), lawful money of the United States of America, for payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the above bounded Principal, his or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns, shall in all things stand to and abide by and well and truly keep and perform all the undertakings, terms, covenants, conditions and provisions in the said contract and any alteration thereof made as therein provided. all within the time and in the manner therein designated, and in all respects according to their true intent and meaning, and shall indemnify and save harmless the City of El Cajon, its officers, agents and employees, as therein stipulated, then this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

As part of the obligation secured hereby and in addition to the face amount specified therefor, there shall be included costs and reasonable expenses and fees, including reasonable attorney's fees, incurred by the City in successfully enforcing such obligation, all to be taxed as costs and included in any judgment rendered.

The Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or modification of the contract documents or of the work to be performed thereunder, shall in any way affect its obligations on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or modification of the contract documents or of the work to be performed thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument has been duly executed by the Principal and Surety

above names on _____, 20____.

Principal:_____Surety:_____

By _____By _____By _____

Note: To be submitted by successful bidder only.

SAMPLE OF LABOR AND MATERIAL BOND

to be submitted by AWARDED BIDDER

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of El Cajon has awarded to

_____, hereinafter designated as "Principal", a contract for:

together with appurtenances thereto; and

WHEREAS, said Principal is required under the terms of said contract to furnish a bond providing that if said Principal, or any of his or its subcontractors, shall fail to pay for any materials, provisions, provender, or other supplies used in, upon, or about the performance of the work contracted to be done, or for any work or labor done thereon of any kind, the Surety on this bond will pay the same to the extent hereinafter set forth.

NOW THEREFORE, we,

, as Principal, and

_____, as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the CITY OF EL CAJON, CALIFORNIA, hereinafter called "Owner", in the penal sum of

(\$_____), lawful money of the United States of America, for payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if said Principal, his or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns, shall fail to pay for any materials, provisions, provender or other supplies used in, upon, for or about the performance of the work contracted to be done, or for any work or labor thereon of any kind, or any person who supplies both work and materials therefor, or for amounts due under the Unemployment Insurance Act with respect to such work or labor, then said Surety will pay the same in an amount not exceeding the amount hereinabove set forth, and will also pay, in case suit is brought upon this bond, costs and reasonable expenses and fees, including reasonable attorney's fees, incurred by City in successfully enforcing such obligation, all to be taxed as costs and included in any judgment rendered.

Should the condition of this bond be fully performed, then this obligation shall become null and void, otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

The Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or modification of the contract documents or of the work to be performed thereunder, shall in any way affect its obligations on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or modification of the contract documents or of the work to be performed thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument has been duly executed by the Principal and the Surety above named on ______, 20____.

Principal:	Surety:
------------	---------

Ву_____

SAMPLE OF CERTIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR

to be submitted by AWARDED BIDDER

I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for workmen's compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that Code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work on this contract.

DATED:_____

Contractor

By:_____

Section 1861, Labor Code

The following excerpt from the State of California Public Contract Code shall be included in the terms of any contract subject to this article, as required by the article.

DIVISION 2. GENERAL PROVISIONS

Part 2. Contracting by State Agencies

Chapter 2. State Procurement of Materials, Supplies, Equipment and Services

ARTICLE 1.7

MODIFICATIONS; PERFORMANCE; PAYMENT

§ 20104.50. Timely progress payments; legislative intent; interest; payment requests

(a) (1) It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting this section to require all local governments to pay their contractors on time so that these contractors can meet their own obligations. In requiring prompt payment by all local governments, the Legislature hereby finds and declares that the prompt payment of outstanding receipts is not merely a municipal affair, but is, instead, a matter of statewide concern.

(2) It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting this article to fully occupy the field of public policy relating to the prompt payment of local governments' outstanding receipts. The Legislature finds and declares that all government officials, including those in local government, must set a standard of prompt payment that any business in the private sector which may contract for services should look towards for guidance.

(b) Any local agency which fails to make any progress payment within 30 days after receipt of an undisputed and properly submitted payment request from a contractor on a construction contract shall pay interest to the contractor equivalent to the legal rate set forth in subdivision (a) of Section 685.010 of the Code of Civil Procedure.

(c) Upon receipt of a payment request, each local agency shall act in accordance with both of the following:

(1) Each payment request shall be reviewed by the local agency as soon as practicable after receipt for the purpose of determining that the payment request is a proper payment request.

(2) Any payment request determined not to be a proper payment request suitable for payment shall be returned to the contractor as soon as practicable, but not later than seven days, after receipt. A request returned pursuant to this paragraph shall be accompanied by a document setting forth in writing the reasons why the payment request is not proper.

(d) The number of days available to a local agency to make a payment without incurring interest pursuant to this article shall be reduced by the number of days by which a local agency exceeds the seven-day return requirement set forth in paragraph (2) of subdivision (c).

(e) For purposes of this article:

(1) A "local agency" includes, but is not limited to, a city, including a charter city, a county, and a city and county, and is any public entity subject to this part.

(2) A "progress payment" includes all payments due contractors, except that portion of the final payment designated by the contract as retention earnings.

(3) A payment request shall be considered properly executed if funds are available for payment of the payment request, and payment is not delayed due to an audit inquiry by the financial officer of the local agency.

(f) Each local agency shall require that this article, or a summary thereof, be set forth in the terms of any contract subject to this article.

Council Policy D-3

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 11/29/05 Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	1 of 8

PURPOSE

To provide a uniform City policy for liability insurance requirements and to establish procedures for its consistent application.

BACKGROUND

To help protect the City against liability, all individuals, contractors, agencies and organizations conducting business in association with, on behalf of, or in certain circumstances within the City of El Cajon are required to maintain adequate liability insurance coverage acceptable to the City.

Because of the differing levels of protection needed for various activities conducted within the City, the City has established policy limits and standards which directly relate to the type of activity being conducted.

POLICY

All individuals, contractors, agencies, and organizations conducting business either for the City of El Cajon (or the Successor Agency to the El Cajon Redevelopment Agency) or pursuant to an ordinance, resolution, agreement or policy requiring the maintenance of liability insurance shall provide proof of liability insurance in the following amounts and written on an occurrence basis (claims made coverage will be accepted only after verifying that occurrence coverage is not available):

1. A combined single limit policy with aggregate limits in the amount of \$2 million for all construction projects and for carnivals, subdivisions, and pollution coverage subject to section 5.c. under the heading "INSURANCE STANDARDS," with a maximum deductible or self-insurance retention ("SIR") of \$500,000; for policies not having a "combined single limit," minimum limits in amounts as follows:

Commercial General Liability (CGL): Insurance Services Office Form CG 00 01 covering CGL on an "occurrence" basis, including products and completed operations, property damage, bodily injury and personal & advertising injury with limits no less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence. If a general aggregate limit applies, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this project/location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.

Unless staff determines that circumstances (i.e. high risk project, etc.) require the higher limit, the \$2,000,000 limit shall be decreased to \$1,000,000 with a maximum deductible or SIR of \$150,000, when:

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94 Amended 11/29/05	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	2 of 8

- a. The public improvements portion of a subdivision project is less than \$50,000; or
- b. A construction project (in accordance with the Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction—and the Standard Special Provisions, the "Green Book") is for less than \$50,000.
- 2. Except as otherwise provided in this policy, a combined single limit policy with aggregate limits in the amount of \$2 million for all others, including, but not limited to, athletic leagues, recreation groups, towing companies and public service agencies; for policies not having a "combined single limit," minimum limits in amounts as follows:

Commercial General Liability (CGL): Insurance Services Office Form CG 00 01 covering CGL on an "occurrence" basis, including products and completed operations, property damage, bodily injury and personal & advertising injury with limits no less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence. If a general aggregate limit applies, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this project/location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.

- 3. A combined single limit policy with aggregate limits in the amount of \$250,000 for homeowners insurance or \$500,000 for commercial general liability insurance for small business owners, in either event only where the insurance is required for work in the public right-of-way. "Small business owners" are defined as commercial businesses, or a professional or administrative office uses, where the owners of the business work on-site as their primary calling or vocation, and having no more than two (2) employees not related by blood or marriage.
- 4. Selected high-risk activities that would otherwise fall under the criteria for category 2 shall be evaluated by staff on a case-by-case basis to determine whether or not the above limits are sufficient. The imposition of liability limits exceeding \$2 million for such high-risk activities is appealable to the City Council.
- 5. \$1,000,000 for taxicab companies.
- 6. \$500,000 or actual value, whichever is greater, for "valuable papers" and "in transit" insurance where City records or personal property is being transported or stored outside of City property.

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 11/29/05 Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	3 of 8

- 7. Exceptions to the above limits may be made for non-profit, charitable, political, community and religious organizations.
- 8. The policy or policies of insurance may be for all operations or activities of the party purchasing the policy or policies provided, however, that the City or the Successor Agency may require a separate policy exclusively for operations of the purchaser where the City Manager, in his or her sole discretion, determines that a single policy would be inadequate to protect the City or Successor Agency in the event of multiple catastrophes.
- 9. Workers' compensation insurance shall meet the minimum limits required by law.

INSURANCE STANDARDS

- 1. ADMITTED CARRIER / BEST'S RATING A, CLASS VII
 - a. Insurers must be "admitted" carriers pursuant to the provisions of the California Insurance Code and in accordance with all requirements of the State Insurance Commission and must be listed in the:

"OFFICIAL PUBLICATION DEPARTMENT OF INSURANCE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

45 Fremont Street

San Francisco, California 94105

INSURANCE ORGANIZATIONS AUTHORIZED BY THE INSURANCE COMMISSION TO TRANSACT BUSINESS OF INSURANCE

IN THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA DURING

[the most recent year for which the publication is available]."

or

"California Department of Insurance Company Profile."

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94 Amended 11/29/05	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	4 of 8

- b. Insurers must have a Best's rating of A, Class VII or higher (this rating includes those insurers with a minimum policyholder's surplus of \$50 to \$100 million). Exceptions to the Best's rating may be considered when an insurance carrier meets all other standards and can satisfy surplus amounts equivalent to a A, Class VII rating. An exception to the rating requirement may be made for the California State Compensation Insurance Fund if not rated.
- 2. NON-ADMITTED CARRIER / BEST'S RATING A, Class XII

Exceptions to the "admitted" requirement may be considered when a non-admitted insurance carrier meets all other standards herein and:

a. is either (i) listed in:

California Department of Insurance List of Approved Surplus Line Insurers

LISTING OF FILINGS

or (ii) is currently a party to co-operation agreements with foreign insurance regulatory authorities acceptable to the City Manager or City Attorney (for example, for insurers located in the United Kingdom, agreements must be with both the Prudential Regulatory Authority ("PRA") and the Financial Conduct Authority ("FCA"), or such successor authority or authorities of PRA and FCA;

- b. either the carrier or its parent company has a Best's rating of A, Class VII (this rating include those insurers with a minimum policyholder's surplus of \$50 to \$100 million ;
- c. has ten years or more experience in the business of insurance; and
- d. if applicable, the reinsurance carrier has a qualified rating.
- 3. GENERAL INSURANCE CERTIFICATES / ADDITIONAL INSURED

All insurers (including those insuring against pollution or discharges of hazardous materials) must provide certificates of insurance and endorsements evidencing coverage prior to the start of any contract. All certificates or endorsements must include:

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 11/29/05 Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	5 of 8

- Name of insurance company issuing each policy.
 - All insurers must provide an original endorsement naming the City of El Cajon (and/or the Successor Agency to the El Cajon Redevelopment Agency), and its (their) elected and appointed officials, officers, employees and volunteers (for purposes of this Policy, individually and collectively, the "City Insureds") as additional insureds. This inclusion as additional insureds shall <u>not</u> be required of Workers' Compensation or professional liability policies of insurance, and may be waived for "valuable papers" coverage with the approval of the City Attorney.
- All insurers must provide an original endorsement stating that the insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects the City of El Cajon (and/or the Successor Agency to the El Cajon Redevelopment Agency), and its (their) elected and appointed officials, officers, employees and volunteers (for purposes of this Policy, individually and collectively, the "City Insureds. Any insurance or self- insurance maintained by the Entity, its officers, officials, employees, or volunteers shall be excess of the Contractor's insurance and shall not contribute with it.
- Waiver of Subrogation endorsement is required on Workers' Compensation Coverage.
- Address of named insured.
- Description of coverage, including any special coverage required by the contract.
- Policy numbers.
- Policy periods (If claims made basis, must include retroactive date and length of time allowed as extended reporting period).
- Coverage type (occurrence form vs. claims made).
- Authorized signature and date of issuance. An original signature is required: a digital signature is acceptable so long as it complies with the requirements of Government Code §16.5.
- Unless approved by the City Manager or designee, no certificate shall be accepted that qualifies the obligation of the carrier to provide 30 days written notice of cancellation of the policy. With the approval of the City Attorney the obligation to provide notice of cancellation may be reduced to ten (10) days, but only for termination due to the nonpayment of any premium.

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94 Amended 11/29/05	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	6 of 8

4. PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS

In addition to the standards set forth above, insurance policies for public works projects must also meet the following insurance requirements set out in the most recent edition of the Green Book adopted by the City Council:

- a. All insurance certificates shall bear an endorsement or shall have attached a rider whereby it is provided that, in the event of expiration or proposed cancellation of such policy for any reason whatsoever, the City shall be notified by certified mail, return receipt requested, giving a sufficient time before the date thereof to comply with any applicable law or statute, but in no event less than thirty (30) days before expiration or cancellation is effective, the provisions of section 3 herein notwithstanding; and
- b. Compliance with Labor Code §§3700 and 3800 relating to Worker's Compensation.
- c. Requirements of the Green Book shall prevail.

5. PUBLIC RIGHT-OF-WAY

An applicant for permit(s) to do work within the public right-of-way may establish satisfactory proof of liability insurance in the following manner:

a. CONTRACTORS

Contractors must furnish the City with a certificate of liability insurance, which meets the requirements set forth above and any other City requirements contained in this policy.

b. HOMEOWNERS / PROPERTY OWNERS

Homeowners/Property owners requesting a permit to do work within City rights-of- way or easements immediately adjacent to their respective owned or occupied property, solely for the owner's personal benefit, shall be required to furnish the City with a copy of their homeowner's/property owner's liability insurance policy, which meets the requirements set forth above, with the minimum limits described in category 3 under the heading "**POLICY**," above. The policy must be effective during the entire period of the proposed work, plus two (2) calendar years, and must provide coverage for claims arising from the work performed, or improvements

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements	224 (mm) - 2 (POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94 Amended 11/29/05	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	7 of 8

owned, by the homeowner in the right-of-way or easement. If the encroachment is ongoing, annual proof of insurance shall be required. The requirement to name the City as an additional insured, and the requirement for a policy for two (2) additional calendar years, may each be waived by the City Council or the City Manager (or her designee) in cases of extreme hardship, in their discretion.

c. POLLUTION EXCLUSION

Applications for the installation of monitoring wells for the evaluation of groundwater pollution or for the discharge of formerly polluted groundwater into the City sewer system must be accompanied by a certificate of liability insurance provided by the property owner. Such liability insurance may not contain a pollution exclusion clause and must explicitly indemnify the City against all hazards which may result from either of these activities, including a worsening of pollution, either within the subsurface adjacent to the original pollution or within the City sewer system.

If the property owner is unable to provide insurance which addresses both general liability and pollution liability, the environmental company or other appropriately qualified entity contracting with the property owner for either monitoring well installation or groundwater pollution remediation, may furnish pollution liability insurance on behalf of the property owner.

Any insurance approved under this subsection c. shall be an occurrence policy, and shall otherwise comply with the provisions of this Policy.

d. PUBLIC UTILITIES

This policy as it relates to work in the public rights-of-way shall not be applicable to Cable TV, Helix Water District, Padre Dam Municipal Water District, SBC, San Diego Gas & Electric, or any other public utility.

e. TRANSPORTATION / OVERSIZE LOADS – PERMITS – See Chapter 10.24 of the El Cajon Municipal Code.

SUBJECT:	Insurance Requirements		POLICY
			D-3
REFERENCE :	Adopted 7/26/94 Amended 11/29/05	EFFECTIVE	PAGE
	Amended 04/14/15	04/14/15	8 of 8

TIME LIMITS / CANCELLATION PROVISIONS

All liability insurance required pursuant to this policy shall provide coverage for a sufficient time period to protect the City from liability. The insurer is required to provide a minimum of thirty (30) days-notice of cancellation of any policy. With the approval of the City Attorney (except as provided in section 4, herein) this obligation may be reduced to not less than ten (10) days written notice, but only for termination due to the non-payment of any premium. In no event shall a policy be accepted which terminates prior to the completion of the activity to be covered.

In certain circumstances, it may be impracticable to obtain continuing insurance coverage due to the duration of the activity or the cost of premature renewal. Under such circumstances, an exception to the coverage period may be made so long as the policy is renewed or replaced with an acceptable insurance carrier and there is no lapse in coverage. Maintenance of proper insurance coverage is a material term of any contract with the City and failure to maintain or renew coverage or to provide evidence of renewal may be treated as a material breach of contract.

ALTERNATIVE RISK MANAGEMENT PRACTICES; SELF-INSURANCE; RISK-POOLING

Alternative risk management practices, such as self-insurance, risk pooling, risk retention groups, and other such programs, will be accepted in lieu of commercial insurance policies provided that the coverage meets the requirements of this Policy. Any such alternative risk management practices must meet the financial strength and surplus requirements reflected by the Best's Ratings required of commercial insurance under this Policy.



Appendix A- Sample Photo of Existing Bus Shelter

Appendix B- List of project locations

MTS Bus Stop Locations

Bus Stop	Direction	Location	Instructions
Broadway / North Second St.	Westbound	Far side	Furnish & Install New Bus Shelter,
			Bench & Trash can.
Broadway / First St.	Westbound	Far side	Furnish & Install New Bus Shelter,
·			Bench & Trash can.
Main St. / South Second St.	Westbound	Near side	Furnish & Install New Bus Shelter,
			Bench & Trash can.
	Southbound	Far side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter, Bench
Ballantyne St. / WD Hall Dr.	Southbound		& Trash can.
Pallantuna St. / Main St	Northbound	Far side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter, Bench
Ballantyne St. / Main St.	Northbound		& Trash can.
Chase Ave. / Estes Dr.	Westbound	Near side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter, Bench
	Vicoloodina		& Trash can.
4 th St. / Madison Ave.	Southbound	Far side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter, Bench
(Kennedy Park)			& Trash can.
Melody Ln. / Gull Pl.	Westbound	Near side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter, Bench
(Montgomery School)			& Trash can.
Dellantura Ct. / Dark Ave	Southbound	Near side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter only.
Ballantyne St. / Park Ave.			
Ballantyne St. / Park Ave.	Northbound	Far side Near side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter only.
Johnson Ave. / Madison Ave.	Northbound	inear side	Remove & Dispose Bus Shelter only.
3rd St. / Peach Ave.	Southbound	Near side	Remove & Dispose Bench & Trash can.
Ballantyne St. / Cedar St.	Southbound	Near side	Remove & Dispose Bench & Trash can.
Chase Ave. / Magnolia Ave.	Westbound	Far side	Remove & Dispose Bench & Trash can.
Madison Ave. / Main St.	Eastbound	Mid-block	Remove & Dispose Bench & Trash can.
Madison Ave. / Terra Ln.	Westbound	Far side	Remove & Dispose Bench & Trash can.